

# FACULTY OF SOCIAL WORK BSW HANDBOOK

2023-2024

This document is intended to be a supplement to the University of Manitoba Undergraduate Academic Calendar. Should discrepancies exist between the information presented in this document and the Undergraduate Calendar, the latter shall prevail.

Revised June 22, 2023

# PREFACE

The Faculty of Social Work has undergone an update of its curriculum and are very excited to start offering the new curriculum courses beginning in Fall 2023. The new curriculum is a complete overhaul of the previous curriculum where entirely new courses make up the new curriculum. With the new curriculum rollout, there is a transition period where students who were admitted prior to the new curriculum beginning in 2023 will need to complete the requirements of the old curriculum. It will be important for those admitted prior to 2023 as well as those admitted into the new curriculum to become familiar with the transition, how courses will be rolled out as well as, for returning students, to know how the new curriculum rollout may impact the courses they need to register for to complete their BSW degree.

Terms used in this document will be important to distinguish between different student types as well as between curriculums. Becoming familiar with the following definitions will be important to reading this document as well as identifying the policies that apply to your specific student type or curriculum.

#### TERMS

- Legacy: Referring to both students admitted and the curriculum that were or in use prior to 2023. Policies that apply to this student type or curriculum will be highlighted in orange to make it easier to identify. The '≠' symbol will also be utilized to distinguish between policies as well.
- Contemporary: Referring to both students admitted and the curriculum that is being introduced in 2023.
   Policies that apply to this student type or curriculum will be highlighted in blue to make it easier to identify. The '∞' symbol will also be utilized to distinguish between policies as well.

# CONTENTS

Preface	2
Terms	2
Vision and Mission Statements	5
Faculty of Social Work Mission Statement	5
Faculty of Social Work Vision Statement	5
BSW Mission statement & program values	5
Bachelor of Social Work Program Information	7
Sites and Delivery Methods	7
Transfering from One Program Site or Delivery Method to Another within the BSW Program	11
Summer Session	11
Accreditation Requirements	11
The University of Manitoba Policy on the Responsibilities of Academic Staff with Regards to Students (ROAS	SS)12
Equity, Diversity, Inclusion and Decolonization	12
Student Information	13
BSW Scholarships, Bursaries, and Prizes	13
Emergency Fund	13
SWSA: Social Work Students Association	14
What is SWSA?	14
Mission Statement	14
Positions	15
Functions, Duties and Positions	15
Academic Dishonesty: Cheating, Plagiarism, and Fraud	16
Grades	16
Grade Point Average Calculation	16
Grading System for the BSW Program	17
Dean's Honour List	17
Two-Year Concentrated Program Requirements	18
Challenge for Credit	18
Transfer Credit Equivalency Policy	18
Final Exam & Final Grade Policy	19
Extension of Term Work	19
Voluntary Withdrawal Policy	19

Authorized Withdrawal Policy	20
Repeated Course Policy	20
Field Instruction	20
Policies for students entering into a Professional Faculty	29
Professional Unsuitability By-Law	29
Attendance Policy	29
Policy and Guidelines on Confidentiality	
Social Media Policy and Guidelines	30
Program Policies	31
Faculty of Social Work Grade Appeal Policies and Procedures	
Request for Leave of Absence for Medical or Compassionate Reasons	32
Return From a Leave of Absence for Medical Reasons	33
Policy on Disclosure and Security of Student Academic Records	33
Respectful Work and Learning Environment (RWLE) and Sexual Violence Policies	33
Committees	33
Faculty Council	34
BSW Program Committee	34
BSW Committee on Academic Standings	34
Accommodations Committee	34
The Appeals Committee	35
Appendix A	
Challenge for Credit Policy	
Appendix B	
Equivalency Policy	
Appendix C	
Field Instruction taken at Place of Employment	
Appendix D	41
Faculty of Social Work Professional Unsuitability By-Law	41
Appendix E	46
Faculty of Social Work Policy and Guidelines on Confidentiality	46
Appendix F	48
Faculty of Social Work Social Media Policy and Guidelines	48
Appendix G	50
Undergraduate Grade Appeal Policy	50

Undergraduate Grade Appeal Procedure	51
Appendix H	55
Committee on Academic Standings: Scholastic Progress	55
Appendix I	59
Degree requirements	59
Appendix J	62
Legacy Course equivalency tables	62

# VISION AND MISSION STATEMENTS

### FACULTY OF SOCIAL WORK MISSION STATEMENT

To pursue knowledge and provide accessible and inclusive educational programs that will advance the fields of social work practice and social policy at all levels and that will contribute to the development of societies in promoting respect for human rights and dignity, individual worth and wellbeing, diversity, social inclusion, and the principles of social justice. To prepare students for ethical, competent, critically reflective, innovative, anti-oppressive, accountable, and effective social work practice at all levels. To create and maintain a learning environment that promotes and supports respect for difference, risk-taking, democratic participation, a spirit of inquiry, equity, innovation, originality, and collaboration. To acknowledge, support, and promote different traditions of knowledge and different methods of knowledge gathering.

### FACULTY OF SOCIAL WORK VISION STATEMENT

The vision of the Faculty of Social Work is to help create and contribute to a world where there are no great inequalities of wealth or income, where economic and political power is more evenly distributed, where human need is the central value of distribution of society's resources, where diversity of culture is celebrated, where people have greater control over their own lives, and where all persons are afforded maximum opportunity to enrich their physical, spiritual, psychological, and intellectual well-being. Being the only university-based social work program in Manitoba and the largest program in Canada, this vision also includes the Faculty playing a leading role in the socio-economic-cultural development of the Province in particular, but also to Canada and beyond, which is consistent with the University's own vision statement. To these ends, it is necessary that the Faculty become one of the outstanding social work programs in Canada with respect to research, quality education, community service, and the accomplishments of its graduates.

### **BSW MISSION STATEMENT & PROGRAM VALUES**

Our Generalist BSW degree program prepares social work professionals to engage in practices designed to transform unjust social arrangements, advance human and environmental rights, promote diversity and enhance well-being.

#### **BSW Program Values**

1. SOCIAL JUSTICE - We commit to the transformation of inequitable social arrangements toward achieving wellbeing for all and acknowledge experiences of exclusion and marginalization are the harmful results of unchecked privilege and acts of oppression. 2. RELATIONALITY and RIGHTS-BASED - We respect and advocate for the rights for all beings. We recognize the fundamental importance of the relationship among all beings and the earth as the natural environment upon which we all depend.

3. INDIGENOUS KNOWLEDGE - We value the integration of Indigenous knowledges into the curriculum:

- In our course content through readings and assignments addressing decolonizing policies,
- In our approaches to teaching/learning and evaluation by incorporating cultural teachings and collaborating with knowledge keepers,
- In our intellectual and social engagement with one another by addressing micro-aggressions as these occur,
- In our field placements by developing more opportunities within Indigenous-centred social service agencies.

4. DIVERSITY - We acknowledge and value, diversity in our environments, with people, in ideas, ideologies, epistemologies, and ontologies.

5. CONNECTEDNESS - We value the meaning community gives to how we organize our lives and how it centrally informs our experience of 'the good life'.

6. TRANSFORMATION AND CHANGE - We recognize changing conditions and challenges occurring at local, national and international levels will affect how social work practices unfold.

7. ADVOCACY - We value social workers acting as change agents to address perpetual injustices in society and recognize the CASW code of ethics and professional standards as guides to practice.

8. PRACTICE/PROFESSIONALS - We value the active reflection and integration of academic knowledge and skills with professional practice. We value field practice as a signature pedagogy of social work education.

9. RESEARCH - We value engagement with research and inquiry as an essential way to enhance practice.

# BACHELOR OF SOCIAL WORK PROGRAM INFORMATION

#### SITES AND DELIVERY METHODS

#### FORT GARRY SOCIAL WORK SITE

Located in the University of Manitoba's Tier Building, the BSW Program at the Fort Garry Social Work site offers a three-year, two year (concentrated) or part-time plan for social work students. Approximately 75 students are accepted into the Bachelor of Social Work program each year, beginning their studies in September.

The role of the Student Services/Advising Office is to provide guidance to students as it pertains to Faculty and University regulations regarding grades, responsibilities and rights of students, selection for admission criteria, course selection and degree planning, transfers, and withdrawals. If you have any questions or concerns, you may discuss them with the Fort Garry BSW Academic Advisor.

The Field Education Coordinator is responsible for ensuring Fort Garry Students who are eligible for a field placement are referred to an agency or organization. For further information on field instruction and procedures, please consult the current University of Manitoba Undergraduate Academic Calendar or contact the Field Education Coordinator.

Contact information Faculty of Social Work General Office 521 Tier Building Winnipeg, MB R3T 2N2 Ph. (204)-474-7050 Social Work@umanitoba.ca Faculty and Staff Directory https://umanitoba.ca/social-work/faculty-and-staff

#### INNER CITY SOCIAL WORK SITE

The Inner City Social Work site, located at 485 Selkirk Avenue, is an inner-city extension of the Faculty of Social Work, Fort Garry Campus. This BSW program is an Access program designed to support students who have traditionally faced systemic barriers common to inner-city life experience such as poverty, racism, school failure, and marginalization, all factors preventing accessibility to post-secondary education. Candidates for the program must have a commitment to the profession of social work.

There are two BSW program options offered through the Inner City Social Work site, full-time or part-time studies. Approximately 30 students are accepted directly into a four-year full-time BSW program each spring, beginning their studies in mid-August. A similar number of students are accepted into part-time studies annually for a May program start. The part-time BSW takes approximately six years to finish.

The Field Education Coordinator is responsible for ensuring Inner City Social Work site students who are eligible for a field placement are referred to an agency or organization. For further information on field instruction and procedures, please consult the current University of Manitoba Undergraduate Academic Calendar or contact the Field Education Coordinator.

Contact Information Faculty of Social Work Inner City Social Work Site William Norrie Centre 485 Selkirk Avenue Winnipeg, MB R2W 2M6 Ph. (204)-474-8160 icswp@umanitoba.ca Faculty and Staff Directory https://umanitoba.ca/social-work/faculty-and-staff

#### NORTHERN SOCIAL WORK SITE (THOMPSON, MB)

The Bachelor of Social Work Program in Thompson is an extension of the Faculty of Social Work on the Fort Garry Campus. Located in Thompson, Manitoba, this BSW program is designed for northern students who, without the support of the program, would be unable to successfully complete a university degree due to lack of financial resources, lack of academic qualifications, remote location, and cultural barriers. Approximately 20-25 students are accepted each year directly into a four-year BSW program. In addition, applicants that meet general admissions requirements may also apply as external students. These students enter directly into the second year of the program. The Northern Social Program offers both full and part-time studies.

The Field Coordinator for the Northern Social Work site is responsible for ensuring that all students requiring a field placement are placed in an agency or organization. For further information on field instruction, and procedures, please consult the current University of Manitoba Undergraduate Academic calendar or contact the Field Coordinator.

Contact Information Faculty of Social Work Northern Social Work Site 3 Station Road Thompson, MB R8N 0N3 Ph. 1-(204)-677-1450 Ph. 1-(866)-237-5509 Faculty and Staff Directory https://umanitoba.ca/social-work/faculty-and-staff

## DISTANCE DELIVERY SOCIAL WORK SITE

The Distance Delivery BSW is intended to target individuals who are employed in the social services and living outside of Winnipeg, but who may not have had the opportunity to pursue professional social work education. The Faculty of Social Work remains committed to the accessibility of social work education and has extended the concept of accessibility to include geographical accessibility.

Delivery of the Distance Delivery BSW is based on two approaches:

- Delivered to individuals by means of an online study program
- Delivered to community-based groups using the cohort method

Delivery methods for the online study component of the program include a combination of online study and web conferencing. All online courses are made available in the learning management system UM Learn and most will have web conferences that students must attend. The Faculty of Social Work offers courses year-round in the Fall, Winter and Summer terms. All course examinations are scheduled and arranged by the Examination Coordinator in the Registrar's Office. Exams will take place at one of the pre-approved examination centres; some will take place online. This is at the discretion of the instructor.

Delivery of the BSW degree program to community-based cohorts utilizes various methods of delivery (depending on the needs of the cohort group) including face-to-face delivery, online study, or through blended learning delivery with a combination of face-to-face, web conferences and online study.

The Distance Delivery Social Work site is staffed by a Program Coordinator, and two full time and one part time student Advisors. The Field Coordinator supports students in securing placements across Canada. The Field team consists of several Field liaisons and a Field assistant. For further information on field instruction and procedures, please consult the relevant section of the University of Manitoba <u>Undergraduate Academic Calendar, Faculty of Social Work</u>, or the <u>Field Education Program website</u> or contact the Distance Delivery Field Coordinator.

Contact Information Faculty of Social Work Distance Delivery Social Work Site 114 Isbister Building Winnipeg, MB R3T 2N2 Ph. (204)-474-7912 Ddsocial.work@umanitoba.ca Faculty and Staff Directory https://umanitoba.ca/social-work/faculty-and-staff

Undergraduate Academic Calendar, Faculty of Social Work https://catalog.umanitoba.ca/undergraduate-studies/social-work/#facultyacademicregulationstext

Field Education Program: https://umanitoba.ca/social-work/field#distance-delivery

# TRANSFERING FROM ONE PROGRAM SITE OR DELIVERY METHOD TO ANOTHER WITHIN THE BSW PROGRAM

A request from a student regarding transfer from one program site/delivery mode to another shall be considered when:

- The request is made in writing to the appropriate Faculty member of the program which the student is enrolled (i.e. coordinator for Distance Delivery and campus-based students or to the director of the Northern Social Work site or the Inner City Social Work site);
- That the request details the student's extenuating circumstances supporting the need for a transfer;
- That the student must have successfully completed 18 credit hours while in the BSW program, 9 hours of which must be from required social work courses;
- That the student meets the admission rules governing the program to which they desire to transfer;
- That the resources exist within the transferred to program to accommodate the student.

# SUMMER SESSION

A limited number of courses are available for students during the Summer Session (May-August). Courses are offered based on program resources as well as sufficient student enrollment. Please contact specific program sites for further information.

# ACCREDITATION REQUIREMENTS

Our Bachelor of Social Work program is one of two accredited Social Work programs, and the only accredited English language program, in Manitoba. This means our B.S.W program is recognized across Canada making it easier for students to take their education beyond Manitoba. In order to comply with the Canadian Association for Social Work Education – Association canadienne pour la formation en travail social (CASWE-ACFTS) accreditation standards, all Legacy BSW students at the University of Manitoba admitted after January 1, 2015 must adhere to the following:

≠ Legacy students can hold no more than 3 credit hours of extra social work credits will be applied to the 51 hours of elective credits required for the BSW degree. Non-social work courses (courses without the SWRK prefix) *must* make up 48 of the 51 elective credits for the degree. Examples of social work elective courses offered previously across BSW delivery sites include, but are not limited to:

- SWRK 2050 Community & Organizational Theory,
- SWRK 2070 Small Group Dynamics,
- SWRK 4050 Selected Topics in Social Work (including Inner City Practice & Northern Social Work Practice)
- SWRK 4070 Social Problem & Social Work Practice Seminar (recent examples include New Canadian Immigrants and Refugees, Social Work & Residential Schools)
- SWRK 4080 Current Issues in Social Welfare
- SWRK 4130 Advanced Interpersonal Communication Skills,
- SWRK 4250 Family Group Conferences,
- SWRK 4260 Addiction and CFS Practice,

#### SWRK 4270 Crisis Intervention

≠ Legacy students are free to register for social work elective courses over and above the 3 social work elective credits applicable to their 51 elective credit hours, for example for enrichment purposes, but these will be considered as being in addition to the total of 123 credit hours required for the BSW degree. Please note, contemporary curriculum Social Work elective courses are equivalent to the Legacy curriculums Field Focus courses (SWRK 4200 and SWRK 4300). These new SWRK elective courses will take the place of Field Focus courses as the new curriculum is rolled out. For a complete listing of new SWRK elective courses, please refer to Appendix J or the Academic Calendar. For a complete list of degree requirements, please refer to Appendix I.

# THE UNIVERSITY OF MANITOBA POLICY ON THE RESPONSIBILITIES OF ACADEMIC STAFF WITH REGARDS TO STUDENTS (ROASS)

The objectives of this policy are to identify the responsibilities of academic staff with regard to students; to promote harmonious relations between academic staff and students; and to promote fair and equitable treatment of students. Some of the responsibilities and discharge of responsibilities with regard to students will rest with the individual Academic Staff member, while others are collective responsibilities to be exercised at the Unit level. This Policy and its related Procedures will identify and differentiate the responsibilities and discharge of responsibilities of Academic Staff at the individual and at the Unit level.

<u>Responsibilities of Academic Staff with Regard to Students Policy</u> <u>https://catalog.umanitoba.ca/graduate-studies/university-policies-procedures/responsibilities-academic-staff-regard-students-policy/</u>

# EQUITY, DIVERSITY, INCLUSION AND DECOLONIZATION

The purpose of the Equity, Diversity, Inclusion and Decolonization (EDID) category is to achieve equality in professional education so that no person shall be denied educational opportunities or benefits for reasons unrelated to ability. In the fulfillment of this goal, the aim is to correct the conditions of disadvantage in professional education experienced by Canadian Indigenous peoples, persons with disAbilities, 2SLGBTQIA+, immigrants and refugees to Canada, non-Indigenous ACCESS students and racialized persons. Giving effect to the principle of educational equity means more than treating persons in the same way; it also requires special measures and the accommodation of difference.

# STUDENT INFORMATION

#### STUDENT EMAIL POLICY

The University of Manitoba will only use your university email account for official communications, including messages from your instructors, department or faculty, academic advisors, and other administrative offices. Be prepared and activate your new myumanitoba email account now - find out more at <a href="https://umanitoba.ca/registrar/student-email-policy">https://umanitoba.ca/registrar/student-email-policy</a>.

#### STUDENT ADDRESSES

Students are required to advise the Registrar's Office and the Faculty of Social Work General Office of any address changes. Changes to your mailing address, email, and telephone numbers can now be completed through Aurora Student. To update your personal information, log into Aurora Student and then click on 'Personal Information'.

#### STUDENT LOUNGE

There are both virtual and physical student lounges at all sites of the BSW Program at University of Manitoba. The lounge is used by the student body as a meeting place, for socializing and for studying. Check in for news, upcoming events, announcements, etc. Details on where these can be located will be presented initially at orientation following admission into the Faculty. Contact your Academic Advisor for further information.

#### BSW SCHOLARSHIPS, BURSARIES, AND PRIZES

The Committee on Academic Standings is responsible for the disbursement of scholarships, bursaries and prizes to social work students and are reviewed automatically by the committee. Students awarded a scholarship will be notified by the Financial Aid and Awards office.

For all the bursaries, awards and prizes that are based on financial need, students must submit the General University of Manitoba Bursary application form online and complete a financial needs assessment through their Aurora Student account. Deadline date is October 1 of each calendar year. More information about the general University of Manitoba bursary application is available at the University of Manitoba Financial Aid and Awards office located in room 422 University Centre or online at <a href="https://umanitoba.ca/financial-aid-and-awards">https://umanitoba.ca/financial-aid-and-awards</a>.

For information about scholarships, awards and bursaries available to the BSW students, please visit the <u>Faculty of</u> <u>Social Work website https://umanitoba.ca/social-work/student-experience/financial-aid-awards</u>. Additionally, the <u>Financial Aid & Awards Database https://ui-webapps.ad.umanitoba.ca/searchableAwards/</u> includes information on all active, senate-approved, undergraduate and graduate awards administered by the University of Manitoba.

#### EMERGENCY FUND

The University of Manitoba emergency loan program provides short-term assistance to students who experience unexpected and immediate financial expenses or constraints. This includes, but is not limited to, unanticipated personal living costs, and unexpected delays in government loans or award funding.

Emergency loan funds are not intended to act as a regular supplement or substitute for traditional forms of student financial aid (such as government loans, scholarships, and bursaries). Therefore, all students applying for

emergency funding are expected to have a reasonable financial plan in place to cover normal school expenses, including tuition and living expenses, at the beginning of each academic session.

For further information about the Emergency Fund, as well the application form, go to the <u>Financial Aid and</u> <u>Awards</u> website <u>https://umanitoba.ca/financial-aid-and-awards/emergency-loans</u>.

# SWSA: SOCIAL WORK STUDENTS ASSOCIATION

#### WHAT IS SWSA?

The Social Work Students' Association (SWSA) represents and advocates on behalf of students who are currently enrolled in the Undergraduate Faculty of Social Work at the University of Manitoba. SWSA has members who regularly attend and participate in Senate, Faculty Council and UMSU meetings acting as representatives of the Social Work student body. In addition, SWSA acts as a liaison between the university community, the faculty and Social Work students, advising students of matters that may be of importance to them and advocating on behalf of the interests of Social Work students in all capacities. SWSA meets once a month to discuss current affairs and plan events throughout the year that aim to support and encourage community building among Social Work students and the larger university community. Our office is located on the 5th floor of the Tier building in room 506. Please email us at <u>SWSA@umanitoba.ca</u> with any questions or concerns.

If you are interested in becoming a member of SWSA email us at <u>SWSA@umanitoba.ca</u>! If you would prefer to attend SWSA meetings, but not hold a definite position, email us to let us know or come to our next meeting! Our meeting date reminders are shared on our Facebook page "U of M Social Work Students' Association – SWSA" if you do not have Facebook but are interested in our meeting date reminders email us to let us know!

#### MISSION STATEMENT

The Social Work Students' Association (SWSA) is a feminist, undergraduate student association that values inclusivity, diversity, accessibility, and democratic-participatory decision-making. In acknowledgment of inequality, SWSA recognizes and supports social change initiatives that aim to reduce social, political, and environmental injustice. It is the intention of the Social Work Students' Association to support and advocate on behalf of all undergraduate Faculty of Social Work students through community building events, student advocacy, provision of relevant training opportunities, and representation on various student councils.

# POSITIONS

#### EXECUTIVE POSITIONS

Senior Stick Secretary

#### GENERAL COUNCIL POSITIONS

First Year Regular Representative First Year Concentrated Representative Third Year Representative Aboriginal Students' Representative Distance Education Representative International Students' Representative Inner-city Student Council Representative Programmer UMSU Representative Senate Representative Social Media Coordinator Member at Large Second Year Regular Representative Second Year Concentrated Representative Part-Time Students' Representative Accessibility Representative LGBTQ\* Students' Representative Immigrant Students' Representative Community and Inclusion Representative Graduation Committee Chairperson Social Action Chairperson Committee Coordinator Training Coordinator

Vice Stick

Treasurer

#### FUNCTIONS, DUTIES AND POSITIONS

#### FUNCTIONS OF THE EXECUTIVE

To administer the day-to-day matters and ongoing business of the Association, as well as delegate some day-today work to other members if needed. To be responsible to the Association for any and all actions that they may take independently of Association authorization. To authorize cheques and contracts: signatures of the Treasurer and one other member of the Executive will be necessary on all cheques and contracts. To assume responsibility to make "executive decisions" where a sense of urgency prevents a gathering of a quorum of the Association. The Association shall be convened as soon as possible to be made aware of the nature of the situation and the action taken by the Executive. To call meetings of the Association no less than once a month. Participate in offices hours and the planning and implementation of SWSA events. To act as a liaison between the Association and the Administration. To ensure the SWSA Mission and Value Statement is consistently considered, referred to and upheld in all SWSA communication, event planning, decision making and representation on various student councils. To ensure the SWSA Mission and Value Statement is consistently considered, referred to and upheld in all SWSA communication, event planning, decision making and representation on various student councils.

#### FUNCTIONS OF THE GENERAL COUNCIL

To attend SWSA meetings as well as all additional meetings pertaining to their position regularly and to send an alternate if they are unable to attend. If unable to attend an Association meeting, members are encouraged to send a report to update the Association of the state of their current activities. To make known the activities of the Association within their class and to foster a spirit of open communication and community within the Faculty and

student body. To be responsible to the Association for any and all actions that they may take independently of Association authorization. To facilitate, coordinate and present concerns and issues that are voiced by students and/or affecting members of the Social Work student body to the Association. To ensure that the committees they chair are accomplishing their assigned tasks and are acting responsibly. To assist in the day-to-day work of the Association as assigned by the Executive. To ensure that the committees they chair are accomplishing their assigned tasks and are acting responsibly. To assist in the day-to-day work of the Association as assigned by the Executive, participate in office hours and assist in the planning and implementation of events. To ensure the SWSA Mission and Value Statement is consistently considered, referred to and upheld in all SWSA communication, event planning, decision making and representation on various student councils.

To get involved or learn more about SWSA, visit their section on the Social Work website: <u>https://umanitoba.ca/social-work/student-experience#opportunities-to-join-in</u>

# ACADEMIC DISHONESTY: CHEATING, PLAGIARISM, AND FRAUD

As members of the University Community, students have an obligation to act with academic integrity and in a fair and reasonable manner toward their peers, faculty, staff, administration and the physical property of the University. Academic integrity and personal conduct, both on-campus and off-campus in university-sanctioned activities, are critical elements in achieving these obligations. The University of Manitoba emphasizes the importance of academic integrity and works diligently to uphold a rigorous and ethical academic environment. The reason for this policy and procedure is to articulate the University's expectation that all students maintain the highest standards of integrity; Outline the jurisdiction for each Disciplinary Authority dealing with the Academic Misconduct of Students; and provide a fair and thorough investigation process into allegations of Academic Misconduct.

Please see the section on <u>Academic Integrity</u> in the Undergraduate Academic Calendar for examples and further information.

Academic Integrity Academic Calendar: <u>https://catalog.umanitoba.ca/undergraduate-studies/general-academic-regulations/#text</u>

Please see the <u>Student Discipline Bylaw</u> in the Undergraduate Academic Calendar

Student Discipline Bylaw: <u>https://catalog.umanitoba.ca/undergraduate-studies/policies-procedures/student-discipline-bylaw/</u>

Visit the Academic Integrity website for information and tools to help you understand academic integrity.

Academic Integrity website: https://umanitoba.ca/student-supports/academic-supports/academic-integrity

### GRADES

#### GRADE POINT AVERAGE CALCULATION

The University of Manitoba articulates, on an institutional level, the rules for calculation of Grade Point Averages (GPA). The purpose of the Grade Point Averages policy is to define and describe the manner in which GPA will be calculated and reported at the University.

# <u>Grades Website</u> <u>https://umanitoba.ca/registrar/grades</u>

# GRADING SYSTEM FOR THE BSW PROGRAM

The following descriptive labels for letter grades within the Faculty of Social Work for the BSW Program (on all campuses) are as follows:

A+	Exceptional	C+	Satisfactory
A	Excellent	С	Adequate
В+	Very Good	D	Unacceptable
В	Good	F	Failure

The common percentage equivalency scale for letter grades for the BSW Program (on all three campuses) is as follows:

A+	93-100	C+	65-71
А	86-92	С	58-64
B+	79-85	D	50-57
В	72-78	F	<50

### FIELD COURSES

The following courses are graded as "PASS" or "FAIL": ≠ SWRK 3150, SWRK 3152, and SWRK 4120; ∞ SWRK 3220, SWRK 3240, SWRK 3250, SWRK 4240, and SWRK 4350.

# DEAN'S HONOUR LIST

BSW student eligibility for the Dean's Honour List is considered on a term by term basis. To qualify for the Dean's Honour List a student must have completed a minimum of 9 credit hours in the term under consideration, of which a minimum 6 credit hours must be with a standard grade. Additionally, they must have achieved a minimum Term GPA of 3.6. Pass/Fail courses are included in the credit hour count.

For further information, please see Undergraduate Academic Calendar, Faculty of Social Work.

Undergraduate Academic Calendar, Faculty of Social Work: <u>https://catalog.umanitoba.ca/undergraduate-</u> studies/social-work/#facultyacademicregulationstext

#### TWO-YEAR CONCENTRATED PROGRAM REQUIREMENTS

If any of the required social work courses were part of 48 credit hours completed prior to admission to the BSW program, they will have to be substituted with elective courses after admission to the BSW program. Students must maintain a Degree Grade Point Average (D.G.P.A.) of a minimum 3.00 at the end of each term to remain in the <u>Concentrated Program</u>. In an instance where one or both of these requirements are not met, the student's status will be changed from Concentrated to Regular.

Two-year Concentrated Program Requirements: <u>https://catalog.umanitoba.ca/undergraduate-studies/social-work/social-work-bsw/index.html</u>

# CHALLENGE FOR CREDIT

The Faculty of Social Work at the University of Manitoba provides a social work education in keeping with its mission statement and the standards of the Canadian Association for Social Work Education, whereby academic instruction and closely supervised field experiences are combined to ensure that students acquire the values, knowledge and skills necessary for BSW level practice. The Faculty also recognizes that these components, in some instances, are acquired outside the traditional educational system, through work experience and/or classroom experience from other disciplines.

The Faculty of Social Work accommodates those students who are qualified and who can demonstrate an acceptable level of knowledge and skill, by allowing them to challenge certain social work courses.

The objective of the <u>Challenge for Credit Policy</u> is to maintain the high level of BSW education for which the Faculty is distinguished. In this regard, evaluation methods have been devised to assure that challenge students possess the values, knowledge, and skill expected at the exit level of the course as it is commonly taught and to assist qualified students to undertake an academic program which is sensitive to their individual circumstance. The courses offered for challenge are those which the Faculty believes could reflect the individual's previous experiences both through formal and informal education.

For a list of Social Work courses that are available for Challenge of Credit, please see the <u>Undergraduate Academic</u> <u>Calendar, Faculty of Social Work</u>

Undergraduate Academic Calendar, Faculty of Social Work: <u>https://catalog.umanitoba.ca/undergraduate-</u> studies/social-work/social-work-bsw/index.html#facultyrequirementstext

Challenge for Credit Policy: <u>https://umanitoba.ca/governance/governing-documents-academic#challenge-for-credit</u> Please refer to <u>Appendix A</u> for the Faculty of Social Work policy.

# TRANSFER CREDIT EQUIVALENCY POLICY

The Faculty of Social Work supports the principle of granting equivalency credit for social work courses taken in programs leading to a professional social work qualification at other accredited educational institutions. (NOTE: Students will be required to provide proof of professional social work qualification along with descriptive and evaluative information). The responsibility for assessing BSW equivalency for such courses will be assumed by the BSW Program Committee. Only social work courses taken in the last nine years will be considered for equivalency

transfer. Requests for equivalency transfer will normally be considered only in the first six months after the student has been admitted into the Faculty.

Please refer to <u>Appendix B</u> for more details.

# FINAL EXAM & FINAL GRADE POLICY

Students may request that they be able to write a final exam at a different time than originally scheduled. If the final exam is to be written during the regular university exam period (normally December or April), then there is some paperwork to be completed and the request must come within 48 hours of the missed examination. If it is known in advance that an exam will be missed (generally due to (a) participation in an inter-university, provincial, inter-provincial, national or international scholastic or athletic event; (b) religious obligations; or (c) a medical condition), the request must come 20 working days prior to the scheduled examination Talk to your student advisor for details. If it is a classroom test/exam, then the situation is similar to extensions: approach your instructor giving them as much notice as possible (recognizing that advance notice might not be possible in certain emergency situations). Be prepared to provide whatever documentation may be necessary, and also some indication as to when you might be able to write the test/exam.

Requests for deferred examinations are made to the student's advising office. Deferred examinations will normally take place within 30 working days from the end of the examination series from which the examination was deferred.

Final Exam and Final Grade Policies.

https://umanitoba.ca/governance/governing-documents-academic#final-examinations-and-final-grades

# EXTENSION OF TERM WORK

Students may request an extension from an instructor for term work, such as a written assignment. An extension means that the instructor agrees to accept a piece of work later than the originally posted deadline. Extensions are usually only granted for reasons of illness or other disability, or for compassionate reasons. If you aren't sure what your instructor means by "compassionate grounds," then ask. Documentation related to a medical condition (like a doctor's note) or the compassionate situation may be required. Extensions must normally be negotiated in advance of a deadline for submission of an assignment, and **no later** than the last scheduled class of the course. Be aware that extensions are not automatically granted.

## VOLUNTARY WITHDRAWAL POLICY

The University of Manitoba provides students with sufficient time to plan their schedules through the registration cycle with both academic and personal circumstances in mind. The registration cycle is characterized by the Registration Period, the Registration Revision Period, and the Voluntary Withdrawal Period. The purpose of the Voluntary Withdrawal policy is to define and establish the requirements and limitations for Voluntary Withdrawal during the Voluntary Withdrawal Period at the University.

Inner City students must initiate the Voluntary Withdrawal requests in consultation with their Academic Advisor. All students are encouraged to consult with their advisor before initiating Voluntary Withdrawal requests to understand the impacts to their degree progression.

**Details on Voluntary Withdrawals** 

#### https://umanitoba.ca/registrar/withdraw-course

# AUTHORIZED WITHDRAWAL POLICY

The University of Manitoba provides students with a range of course and program withdrawal options to facilitate academic progression and personal circumstances. The purpose of the Authorized Withdrawal policy is to define and establish the requirements for Authorized Withdrawal (AW) at the University of Manitoba.

Students, in consultation with their Academic Advisor, are encouraged to make a request for an AW (if circumstances seem to warrant such a request) **during or as soon as possible after the term** in which their academic performance was negatively affected. If the Standings Committee approves such a request for an AW, it may prevent the student from being served with a notice of being required to withdraw from the BSW program. Unless in extenuating circumstances, requests for an AW will be considered for terms dating back no more than three academic years.

#### **Details on Authorized Withdrawal**

https://umanitoba.ca/student-supports/academic-supports/student-advocacy/authorized-withdrawal

#### **REPEATED COURSE POLICY**

The purpose of the Repeated Course policy is to articulate, on an institutional level, the rules that are to be applied when a course is repeated, or its equivalent taken; and to identify the implications of repeating courses at the University. Effective Fall 2017 the University of Manitoba adopted the Repeated Course policy that articulates the rules that are to be applied when a course is repeated, or its equivalent taken.

The Faculty of Social Work has developed its own regulations regarding limits to the number of repeat attempts allowed for an individual course (or equivalent). These regulations can be found in the Scholastic Progress document in <u>Appendix H</u>.

Delivery sites are authorized to approve requests for permission to repeat/replace social work courses and nonsocial work electives, in cases where students are in good academic standing and within the first 30 credit hours of the program.

When a student is given a program time extension, delivery sites are authorized to provide permission to repeat stale-dated and potentially stale-dated courses for students in good academic standing.

#### **Repeated Course Policy**

https://umanitoba.ca/governance/governing-documents-academic#repeated-course

# FIELD INSTRUCTION<sup>1</sup>

Field instruction provides students with an opportunity to engage, as beginning practitioners, in the processes of social work assessment, planning, intervention, evaluation and integration of theory from classroom course work to placement setting. Students complete their field placement requirements in a variety of service agencies and organizations. Possible field placement sites may include school settings, government policy departments,

<sup>1</sup> Endorsed by Faculty Council, Faculty of Social Work – March 27, 2020. Approved by Senate – June 24, 2020. correctional services, child and family services, immigrant and refugee services, and health care services to name a few.

Students must successfully complete the following pre-requisite course requirements and be in the appropriate year of their degree plan to be eligible to register for Field Instruction:

≠ Legacy Students				
🚽 SWRK 1310	🕌 SWRK 2090			
Introduction to Social Welfare Policy	Human Behaviour in Social Work			
+ SWRK 2080	+ SWRK 3140			
Interpersonal Communication Skills	Introduction to Social Work Practice			
∞ Contempo	orary Students			
4 SWRK 1200	🕌 SWRK 1210			
Introduction to Canadian Social Welfare	Mitakuye Oyasin We are All Related			
🕌 SWRK 1220	SWRK 1230			
Social Justice, Diversity, and Human Rights	Community Health and Well-Being: Imagination			
	for Social Work Practice			
🖶 SWRK 1240	🖶 SWRK 1250			
Social Work and Professional Identity	Human Behaviour, Family and Community Well-			
Social Work and Professional facility	Being: Theory and Practice			
	being. meory and ractice			
🗸 SWRK 2010	🗸 SWRK 2030			
Indigenization and Decolonization in Social Work	Communication and Relational Skills in Social			
	Work			

# The annual deadline for Field Applications: February 1

Students wishing to divert from their degree plan should consult with their Academic Advisor and/or the Coordinator of Student Services and Admissions/Advising Office before February 1, of the Academic year they wish to pursue Field Instruction.

All BSW students are required to complete two field placement requirements:

≠ Legacy Students					
4	SWRK 3150: Field Instruction 1	4	SWRK 4120: Field Instruction 2		
	*Co-requisite course:		*Co-requisite course:		
	SWRK 4200: Field Focus of Social Work		SWRK 4300: Field Focus of Social Work		
	Practice		Practice		
∞ Contemporary Students					
- 4	SWRK 3240: Field Instruction 1	4	SWRK 4350: Field Instruction 2		
	Co-requisite course:		Co-requisite course:		
	SWRK 3220: Integrative Practice		SWRK 4240: Integrative Practice Seminar		
	Seminar for Field Instruction 1		for Field Instruction 2		

Co-requisite: A course that must be completed in the same term as a second course (University of Manitoba, 2017). This applies to:

≠ SWRK 3150 and SWRK 4200, SWRK 4120 and SWRK 4300
 \*The co-requisite requirement between SWRK 3150 and SWRK 4200 as well as SWRK 4120 and 4300 will no longer be required starting in Summer Term 2024.;

 $\infty$  SWRK 3240 and SWRK 3220, as well as SWRK 4350 and SWRK 4240.

The following field courses are graded on a PASS/FAIL basis: **# SWRK 3150, SWRK 4120;** 

∞ SWRK 3240, SWRK 3220, SWRK 4350 and SWRK 4240

≠ While the corequiste requirement is in place for Legacy students, the Field Focus of Social Work Practice course (SWRK 4200/4300) selected should correspond as closely as possible to the Field Placement's area of practice.

University-appointed, agency-based Field Instructors who have knowledge, skills, and expertise in social work practice provide Field Instruction.

Faculty Field Liaisons are also appointed and available to provide support to Students and Field Instructors throughout the academic session.

Students must demonstrate readiness for practice during the process of securing a placement.

The Field Coordinator is the Instructor of Record for the following courses:

≠ SWRK 3150, SWRK 4120; ∞ SWRK 3240 and SWRK 4350.

Students seeking field placement in a health related setting are expected to comply with the immunization policies of the designated Health Authority in their region or community area.

All students must meet all agency specific requirements prior to commencing field placement, such as; Child Abuse Registry Checks, Vulnerable Sector Record Checks and Criminal Record Checks, or others as determined and specified by the respective field agency. Please note students will be responsible for any additional fees associated with the above requirements.

If concerns are raised regarding a student's behaviour, judgment or practice, and/or if the student demonstrates difficulty in their attempts to attain confirmation of field resulting from their performance in the field interview process: The Field Coordinator and Associate Dean of Undergraduate Programs will determine what additional steps may be taken to resolve this matter, or may determine the student is unprepared for meeting the requirements of field placement at this time.

Students are expected to demonstrate initiative and participate actively in all aspects of field placement. If a student is unable to attend field placement due to illness or agency closure, they must make up the field hours for that particular day. Students are permitted one voluntary withdrawal from each of the following courses:

#### ≠ SWRK 3150: Field Instruction 1, SWRK 4120: Field Instruction 2;

#### ∞ SWRK 3240: Field Instruction 1, and SWRK 4350: Field Instruction 2.

A student with more than one voluntary withdrawal from:

≠ SWRK 3150, SWRK 4120;

or

#### ∞ SWRK 3240 or SWRK 4350

shall be required to withdraw from the Faculty.

≠ The corequisite requirements between SWRK 3150 and SWRK 4200 as well as SWRK 4120 and SWRK 4300 shall be in place for the Fall 2023 and Winter 2024 terms; beginning in Summer 2024, the corequisite requirement between those courses will no longer be required.

≠ If a student fails SWRK 3150 course or SWRK 4200 they cannot take SWRK 4120 or SWRK 4300 until both SWRK 3150/SWRK 4200 requirements met.

∞ Similarly, students admitted in 2023 and forward, if either SWRK 3240 or SWRK 3220 are not completed successfully, they cannot take SWRK 4350 or SWRK 4240 until both SWRK 3240 and SWRK 3220 requirements are met.

≠ In Accelerated Field/Concentrated Field, if a student fails SWRK 3150 in the Fall Term, they are permitted to continue their SWRK 4200 course through to the end of Winter term. As a result of failing SWRK 3150, in January, you are required to withdraw from both SWRK 4120 AND SWRK 4300.

∞ Accelerated/Concentrated students who register for SWRK 3240 and SWRK 3220, if either of those courses are failed in Fall Term, you would be required to withdraw from both SWRK 4350 and SWRK 4240 in Winter Term.

Please refer to Appendix C for more details pertaining to Field Instruction Taken at Place of Employment<sup>2</sup>

#### PRIOR LEARNING ASSESSMENT AND RECOGNITION (PLAR) - SWRK 3152 & 3250

PLAR is an option available to any BSW student, regardless of program delivery method.

Any BSW student who has two or more years of Social Work employment experience in the past 5 years may choose to apply for eligibility to register for ≠ SWRK 3152 or ∞ SWRK 3250 (PLAR), in lieu of their first field placement requirement. For more information on how to apply or explore PLAR: <u>https://umanitoba.ca/social-work/field#plar</u>

#### The annual deadline to apply for PLAR: December 1

#### ≠ Students enrolled in the SWRK 3152 PLAR are required to complete:

SWRK 3152: Prior Learning Assessment and Recognition
 \*Co-requisite course:
 SWRK 4200: Field Focus of Social Work Practice

\*The co-requisite requirement between SWRK 3152 and SWRK 4200 will no longer be required starting in Summer Term 2024.

∞ Students enrolled in the SWRK 3250 PLAR are not required to register in any corequisite courses as the Integrative Practice Seminar aspects of field are built into the course.

To connect with the Field Education Program Team specific to your program please go to: <u>https://umanitoba.ca/social-work/field</u>

#### FORT GARRY CAMPUS AND INNER CITY SOCIAL WORK SITE:

Prior to applying for field placement, students are expected to participate in the *Everything You Wanted to Know About Field* workshop and *The Resumé and Interview Preparation* workshop offered at Fort Garry and Inner City programs prior to Field Information Day. Students are required to email a completed Field Application form, along with an updated résumé, on or before Feb. 1 to the Field Program Assistant.

Field Application forms as well as more information are available at the Field Education Program website:

https://umanitoba.ca/social-work/field#fort-garry-and-inner-city

Most Field Placement agencies will require that the student participate in an interview process and will indicate to the Field Education Coordinator acceptance for Field Placement.

The Field Education Coordinator is responsible for securing a reasonable Field Placement. Please note, a student placement in a field setting is **not guaranteed** based on completion of pre-requisite courses and/or submission of a Field Placement Request form.

Upon receipt of the student's completed Field Application form, new users to the online database, Intern Placement Tracking (IPT), will receive a temporary password, user name and an IPT Student Manual. In IPT, students are required to identify up to eight agency preferences for placement, due on or before March 1st. Field placements will not be secured for students who do not submit their request, along with all required documentation, by the aforementioned deadline dates.

Please note: Fort Garry Campus and Inner City Social Work Program students are <u>not</u> to contact field placement agencies or prospective Field Instructors directly.

The Field Education Coordinator refers students eligible for field to an appropriate field placement agency for consideration of an interview. While efforts will be made to consider a student's area of interest for a placement, there is no guarantee of a student being placed in one of their identified agency preferences. Final authority for field placement referral and confirmation rests with the Field Education Coordinator. Decisions may be based on availability of agency openings as well as the educational needs of the student. Students who are offered a field placement will receive confirmation of the placement by email along with relevant field information documents.

All Fort Garry and Inner City students registered in the Fall/Winter term Field Instruction courses (SWRK 3150 and SWRK 4120) are required to attend field orientation on the first Tuesday of September. As attendance is mandatory, regular classes are not scheduled on the first Tuesday in September.

Students requiring additional information may contact the Field Program Assistant at 204-474-6171 or the Field Education Coordinator at 204-474-8767.

#### Fort Garry Campus Regular 3-year Program:

≠ Students registered in SWRK 3150 or SWRK 4120 for Fall 2023 and Winter 2024 attend field placement two days per week (15 hours) during Fall/Winter terms for a total of 420 hours. Students require a minimum Degree Grade Point Average (D.G.P.A.) of 2.5. to be eligible for field.

Starting in Fall 2024 students registered in SWRK 3150 or SWRK 4120 attend field placement two days per week (15 hours) during Fall/Winter terms for a total of 399 hours. An additional 21 hours of Integrative Practice Seminar will be completed alongside field placement. The Integrative Practice hours for SWRK 3150 and SWRK 4120 will be incorporated into the class itself.

∞ Starting in Fall 2024 students registered in SWRK 3240 or SWRK 4350 attend field placement two days per week (15 hours) during Fall/Winter terms for a total of 390 hours. An additional 21 hours of Integrative Practice Seminar for Field Instruction (SWRK 3220 and SWRK 4240) will be completed alongside field placement. Students registered for SWRK 3240 or SWRK 4350 will register for their respective corequisite courses, SWRK 3220 or SWRK 4240, and complete the Integrative practice hours there. Students require a minimum Degree Grade Point Average (D.G.P.A.) of 2.5. to be eligible for field.

#### Fort Garry Campus Concentrated Program:

≠ Students attend field placement four days per week (30 hours) during Fall 2023 and Winter 2024 terms for a total of 840 hours, participating in one field placement only.

∞ New students contemplating entering the Concentrated Program are required have maintained a minimum Degree Grade Point Average (D.G.P.A.) of 3.0. Students should make themselves aware of eligibility requirements of the Concentrated Program and contact the Fort Garry BSW Academic Advisor for confirmation of their eligibility prior to the beginning of their first term in the program and no later than the end of the registration revision deadline of the Fall Term.

New curriculum students entering the Concentrated Program in Fall 2023 and forward undertake Field Instruction I (SWRK 3240) and Field Instruction 2 (SWRK 4350) at one field placement between September and April in their second year. These students must also register for two co-requisite Integrative Practice Seminars for Field (SWRK 3220 and SWRK 4240) courses in their second year.

#### Inner City Social Work Program:

≠ Students registered in SWRK 3150 or SWRK 4120 during Fall 2023 and Winter 2024 attend field placement two days per week (15 hours) during Fall/Winter terms for a total of 420 hours.

Students require a minimum Degree Grade Point Average (D.G.P.A.) of 2.5. to be eligible for field.

### Inner City Social Work site - Accelerated Field:

Students who have completed 75 credit hours including required pre-requisites and have maintained a minimum Degree Grade Point Average (D.G.P.A.) of 3.0 are eligible to apply for the ICSWP Accelerated Field.

≠ Students attend field placement four days per week (30 hours) during Fall 2023 and Winter 2024 Terms for a total of 840 hours, participating in one field placement only.

Inner City Social Work Program (ICSWP) students interested in pursuing Accelerated Field are encouraged to consult with their Academic Advisor to confirm eligibility and receive guidance on the procedure. Students wishing to do an Accelerated Field must submit a written request to the Director of ICSWP. If approved, written documentation from the Director can be attached to the student's Field Request Form, February 1.

≠ Legacy Students eligible for the ICSWP Accelerated Field undertake Field Instruction I (SWRK 3150) and Field Instruction 2 (SWRK 4120) at one field placement between September and April. Students approved to take Accelerated Field for Fall 2023 and Winter 2024 must also register for two co-requisite Field/Focus of Social Work Practice (SWRK 4200 and SWRK 4300) courses.

∞ Contemporary students eligible for the ICSWP Accelerated Field undertake Field Instruction I (SWRK 3240) and Field Instruction 2 (SWRK 4350) at one field placement between September and April. Students approved to take Accelerated Field for Fall and Winter terms must also register for two co-requisite Integrative Practice Seminar for Field (SWRK 3220 and SWRK 4240) courses.

#### Fort Garry Campus and Inner City Social Work Site Summer Field:

Summer field placements are an opportunity for BSW students from Fort Garry Campus and ICSWP to complete Field Instruction 2 over a shorter period than the regular Fall/Winter academic session. It is an exception to the usual mode of field education at the BSW level. It is offered for the convenience of students and when resources permit. Please note: Field Instruction 1 is not offered in summer session.

Students require a minimum Degree Grade Point Average (D.G.P.A.) of 3.0 to be eligible to apply for Summer Field.

#### # Summer Term SWRK 4120 Field Instruction 2 (May-August):

Students registered in SWRK 4120 in the Summer Term (May to August = 14 weeks) attend field placement four days or 30 hours per week for a total of 399 hours as well as 21 hours of Integrative Seminar hours scheduled regularly throughout the Summer Term.

Students who have previously received a grade of FAIL in SWRK 3150: Field Instruction 1 are not eligible to take SWRK 4120: Field Instruction 2 in summer session. Students who have previously failed SWRK 4120: Field Instruction 2 and have been given the opportunity to repeat it are not eligible to repeat SWRK 4120: Field Instruction 2 in summer session.

•• Summer Term SWRK 4350 Field Instruction 2 (May-August):

Students registered in SWRK 4350 in the Summer Term (May to August = 14 weeks) attend field placement four days or 30 hours per week for a total of 390 hours as well as 21 hours of Integrative Practice Seminar for Field Instruction scheduled regularly throughout the Summer Term.

Students who have previously received a grade of FAIL in SWRK 3240: Field Instruction 1 are not eligible to take SWRK 4350: Field Instruction 2 in summer session. Students who have previously failed SWRK 4350: Field Instruction 2 and have been given the opportunity to repeat it are not eligible to repeat SWRK 4350: Field Instruction 2 in summer session.

#### NORTHERN PROGRAM:

Students work closely with the Field Coordinator in preparing for and securing an appropriate field placement. Please note a student placement in a field setting is **not guaranteed** based on completion of pre-requisite courses.

#### Students completing their first practicum complete Field Instruction 1:

≠ Legacy students registered for SWRK 3150 Field Instruction 1 are required to complete 420 hours in field placement (21 hours per week for 20 weeks from September – April) and 36 hours in a Social Work Skills Application Seminar. Students approved as eligible for Field Instruction must have successfully completed all prerequisite courses and have a minimum Degree Grade Point Average (DGPA) of 2.5.

∞ Contemporary students completing their first practicum complete SWRK 3240 Field Instruction 1 and the corequisite SWRK 3220 Integrative Practice Seminar for Field Instruction 1. Students are required to complete 390 direct social work practice hours in Field Instruction 1 (15 hours per week for 13 weeks from September - April) and 21 hours in the Integrative Practice Seminar for Field Instruction 1. Students approved as eligible for Field Instruction and Integrative Practice Seminar must have successfully completed all prerequisite courses and have a minimum Degree Grade Point Average (DGPA) of 2.5.

#### Students completing their second practicum complete Field Instruction 2:

≠ Legacy students registered for SWRK 4120 Field Instruction 2 are required to complete 420 hours in field placement (28 hours per week for 15 weeks from January – April) and 36 hours in a Social Work Skills Application

Seminar. Students approved as eligible for Field Instruction must have successfully completed all prerequisite courses and have a minimum Degree Grade Point Average (DGPA) of 2.5.

∞ Contemporary students completing their second practicum complete SWRK 4350 Field Instruction 2 and the corequisite SWRK 4240 Integrative Practice Seminar for Field Instruction 2: Students are required to complete 390 direct social work practice hours in Field Instruction 2 (15 hours per week for 13 weeks from September - April) and 21 hours in the Integrative Practice Seminar for Field Instruction 2. Students approved as eligible for Field Instruction and Integrative Practice Seminar must have successfully completed all prerequisite courses and have a minimum Degree Grade Point Average (DGPA) of 2.5.

Students requiring additional information may contact the Field Coordinator at 204-677-1456.

#### DISTANCE DELIVERY PROGRAM:

The student is responsible for securing their own Field Placements and need to follow the guidelines for securing Field Placements as per the website:

Distance Delivery Field Education Program https://umanitoba.ca/social-work/field#distance-delivery

Students applying for field placement for the:

#### Fall/Winter Term (September to April):

Students must attend a Field Preparation web conference offered throughout the months of September to January and submit a completed Field Application Form by February 1st. Students approved as eligible for field require a minimum Degree Grade Point Average (D.G.P.A.) of 2.5. Students will be required to complete a Field Preparation module outlining guidelines and procedures for applying and securing placements across Canada.

≠ Students registered in SWRK 3150 or SWRK 4120 in Fall 2023 and Winter 2024 terms (September to April – 28 weeks) attend field placement two days or 15 hours per week for a total of 420 hours. Students allowed to register for Field for Fall 2023 and Winter 2024 must also register for the co-requisite Field Focus of Social Work Practice (SWRK 4200 or SWRK 4300) course.

≠ Students registered in SWRK 3150 or SWRK 4120 in Fall/Winter terms starting in Fall 2024 (September to April – 28 weeks) attend field placement two days or 15 hours per week for a total of 399 hours as well as complete 21 hours of Integrative Practice Seminar scheduled regularly throughout the Fall/Winter Terms.

∞ Students registered in SWRK 3240 or SWRK 4350 in Fall/Winter Terms (September to April – 28 weeks) attend field placement two days a week or 15 hours per week for a total of 390 hours as well as register for and complete 21 hours of Integrative Practice Seminar for Field Instruction scheduled regularly throughout the Fall/Winter Terms.

#### Summer Term (May to August):

Students must attend a Field Preparation web conference offered throughout the months of September to January and must submit a completed Field Application Form by February 1. Students require a minimum Degree Grade Point Average (D.G.P.A.) of 3.0 to be eligible to apply and will be required to complete a Field Preparation module outing guidelines and procedures for applying and securing placements across Canada.

≠ Students registered in SWRK 3150 or SWRK 4120 in the Summer 2024 Term and forward (May to August -14 weeks) attend field placement four days or 30 hours per week for a total of 399 hours. Students who

approved for Field will also be required to attend regularly scheduled Integrative Practice Seminar classes to integrate field and practice for an additional 21 hours.

∞ Students registered in SWRK 3240 or SWRK 4350 in Summer Term (May to August – 14 weeks) attend field placement four days a week or 30 hours per week for a total of 390 hours as well as register for and complete 21 hours of Integrative Practice Seminar for Field Instruction scheduled regularly throughout the Summer Term.

#### Accelerated Field Fall/Winter Term (September to April):

Students who have completed 75 credit hours including required pre-requisites and have maintained a minimum Degree Grade Point Average (D.G.P.A.) of 3.0 are eligible to apply for Accelerated Field.

#### ≠ Field Instruction 1 (SWRK 3150) and Field Instruction 2 (SWRK 4120)

Students complete Field Instruction 1, SWRK 3150 September – December 2024 followed by Field Instruction 2 SWRK 4120 January – April, 2024. Students registered in Accelerated Field Instruction attend field placement four days or 30 hours per week for a total of 840 hours by end of term in April.

Students who approved to take Accelerated Field for Fall 2023 and Winter 2024 must also register for two co-requisite Field Focus of Social Work Practice (SWRK 4200 and SWRK 4300) courses. The student will receive approval after their application is reviewed.

Students who approved to take Accelerated Field for Fall 2024 and beyond no longer have the Field Focus courses as a co-requisite. Students are free to complete the Field Focus or its equivalent where they fit it in their degree plan. Students registered in Accelerated Field Instruction attend field placement four days or 30 hours per week for a total of 798 hours by end of term in April as well as a total of 42 hours of Integrative Practice Seminar scheduled regularly throughout the terms. The student will receive approval after their application is reviewed.

#### ∞ Field Instruction 1 (SWRK 3240) and Field Instruction 2 (SWRK 4350)

Students complete Field Instruction 1, SWRK 3240 September – December followed by Field Instruction 2 SWRK 4350 January – April. Students registered in Accelerated Field Instruction attend field placement four days or 30 hours per week for a total of 780 hours by end of term in April.

Students who approved to take Accelerated Field for Fall and Winter terms must also register for two corequisite Integrative Practice Seminar for Field Instruction (SWRK 3220 and SWRK 4240) courses. The student will receive approval after their application is reviewed.

All students registered in Distance Delivery Field Instruction courses ( $\neq$  SWRK 3150,  $\neq$  SWRK 4120,  $\infty$  SWRK 3240, and  $\infty$  SWRK 4350) are required to complete several Field Instruction Modules and participate in a one-hour web conference prior to entering field placement. Completion of the Field Instruction Modules and attendance at Field Instruction Web Conference is mandatory.

Students requiring information may contact the Distance Delivery Office at ddsocial.work@umanitoba.ca.

Field placements will not be approved for students who do not submit the completed Field Application Form by the deadline date. Final approval for field placement rests with the Distance Delivery Field Coordinator. Decisions may be based on availability of agency openings as well as the educational needs of students.

For further information on Field Instruction, please see the <u>Undergraduate Academic Calendar, Faculty of Social</u> <u>Work</u>:

https://catalog.umanitoba.ca/undergraduate-studies/social-work/#facultyacademicregulationstext

# POLICIES FOR STUDENTS ENTERING INTO A PROFESSIONAL FACULTY

#### PROFESSIONAL UNSUITABILITY BY-LAW

This By-Law applies to students enrolled in the BSW Program. This includes students who have accepted an offer of admission, those who are currently registered in a course, or those who have been previously registered in a course and who have not withdrawn or been withdrawn from the program.

The Faculty of Social Work may make a recommendation, including the requirement to withdraw from the Faculty pursuant to the procedures set out in this By-Law when the student has been found unsuited, on considerations of competence or professional fitness, for the practice of Social Work. A student may be required to withdraw at any time throughout the academic year or following the results of examinations at the end of any academic term. This right to require withdrawal prevails notwithstanding any other provision in the Faculty's Rules or Regulations.

Please refer to Appendix D in the BSW Handbook for more details

### ATTENDANCE POLICY<sup>3</sup>

The University of Manitoba Faculty of Social Work has a social mandate to ensure that students graduating with a Bachelor of Social Work degree are skilled practitioners who are worthy of the public trust placed in them. Social work courses have been designed to ensure that students have the opportunity to integrate appropriate professional knowledge, values, and skills. When the University confers the Bachelor of Social Work degree, it attests that not only has the student successfully completed all required examinations and assignments, but that the students have also participated in the entire educational experience offered in all courses and demonstrated an appropriate level of professional responsibility and accountability.

It is a program expectation that all students will attend all classes and web conferences. When absenteeism is unavoidable, students are required to communicate in writing their absence to the instructor prior to the class. In cases of unavoidable emergencies student will advise their instructor as soon as possible. Punctuality is also expected for all classes and web conferences. Instructors may also 'count' late arrivals as an 'absence' and may ask the student to remain out of class until an appropriate time to enter, particularly if interruptions will distract the whole class.

Students registered with Student Accessibility Services (SAS) may have an accommodation that results in absence from class. It is the student's responsibility to consult with their instructor if they anticipate being absent from class. Instructors are reminded that student accommodations determined by the SAS office do not supersede class attendance requirements. Instructors are encouraged to consult with SAS advisors on specific student accommodations.

Students cannot miss more than 15% of class time or one web conference per course each term. All field practicum hours are mandatory. Students are responsible for all course material missed due to absence(s).

### Procedure

- If students anticipate missing class or a web conference, they must inform in writing the course instructor. Students may also wish to consult with the student services support staff on their campus/program location.
- 2. Students may, at the discretion of the instructor, be required to complete an additional assignment and/or write a general knowledge examination to demonstrate their knowledge of course content.
- 3. The names of students who have been absent beyond these guidelines will be forwarded by the course instructor to the student services support staff on their campus/program location.
- 4. The Associate Dean of the Undergraduate programs will be consulted as necessary.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Approved by Faculty Council - April 26, 2019

- 5. An instructor may initiate procedures to bar a student from attending classes and from final examinations and/or from receiving credit where absences exceed those permitted by the Faculty regulations.
- 6. A student may be debarred from class, laboratories, and examinations by action of the dean/director for persistent non-attendance, failure to produce assignments to the satisfaction of the instructor, and/or unsafe clinical practice or practicum. Students so debarred will have failed that course (<u>University of Manitoba Undergraduate Calendar</u>).

#### POLICY AND GUIDELINES ON CONFIDENTIALITY

The Canadian Association for Social Work Education (CASWE) Standards for Accreditation (2014) state that:

"In keeping with social work's commitment to the principle of confidentiality, social work programs develop guidelines for confidentiality to be followed by all students in the practicum program by clearly outlining guidelines to protect the confidentiality of service users, settings, social workers and students in assignments, process recordings, audio and video tapings, case examples, or any other learning situations, including use of all forms of social media; Requesting the necessary signed letters of consent for any case material used by a student where there is a possibility of identification of service users; and contracting with settings regarding the use of process recordings, audio and videotapes and social media, and clearly identifying ownership of such material."

Confidentiality is a professional value, as reflected in the Canadian Association of Social Workers (CASW) Code of Ethics, that requires that professionally acquired information about service users be considered as private and shall not be shared with third parties unless the service user provides informed consent. This policy recognizes that in some circumstances a professional or legal obligation exists to share information without client consent

As professionals, students and instructors will comply with applicable provincial privacy laws, including The Freedom of Information and Protection of Privacy Act (FIPPA) and The Personal Health Information Act (PHIA) and will respect the guidelines on confidentiality as outlined in the CASW Social Work Code of Ethics. All parties are responsible for ensuring that no personal information or personal health information that could identify a user of any service system be used in class meetings or in assignments. In addition, while it is acknowledged that the classroom is a public setting, instructors and students shall respect one another's privacy, when discussing classroom activities outside of the classroom. Violations of privacy legislation or the policy may result in action related to student discipline or professional unsuitability.

Additional <u>policy information</u> can be found within the Field Information on the Faculty of Social Work website: <u>https://umanitoba.ca/social-work/field</u> Please refer to <u>Appendix E</u> for more details.

#### SOCIAL MEDIA POLICY AND GUIDELINES

The Canadian Association for Social Work Education (CASWE) Standards for Accreditation (2014) state that:

"The academic unit has a policy regarding ethical use of all forms of social media to ensure the privacy, confidentiality, and interests of the academic unit and its field practicum community and demonstrates how the policy and procedures are consistent with the relevant human rights legislation, with the mission of CASWE- ACFTS, and with the mission of the academic unit concerned."

As various forms of social media become commonplace in educational, employment and other settings, the Faculty recognizes the need to establish guidelines that protect Faculty members, students and those with whom we work from negative consequences.

These guidelines must respect freedom of expression and freedom from harassment, as enshrined in relevant human rights legislation. They must be consistent with the Canadian Association of Social Workers' (CASW) Code of Ethics and maintain academic freedom and respectful learning environments as specified in the CASWE, Faculty and University Mission Statements.

The Faculty of Social Work adheres to the <u>CASW Code of Ethics</u>: <u>https://www.casw-acts.ca/en/Code-of-Ethics</u>

Additional <u>policy information</u> can be found on the Faculty of Social Work website: <u>https://umanitoba.ca/social-work/sites/social-work/files/2022-01/umfsw-social-media-policy-guidelines.pdf</u> Please refer to <u>Appendix F</u> for more details.

# **PROGRAM POLICIES**

### FACULTY OF SOCIAL WORK GRADE APPEAL POLICIES AND PROCEDURES

Applies to both BSW and MSW Programs

The purpose of this committee is to promote consistency related to student appeals at the Graduate and Undergraduate level program levels. The Faculty of Social Work Appeals Committee is the first level of appeal for both Graduate and Undergraduate students in the faculty related to appeals of term and final grades. This committee does not deal with matter of student discipline or professional unsuitability as identified by the University of Manitoba Student Discipline By-laws.

The Appeals Committee shall be comprised of 3 members: The Chair, a Faculty member, and a Faculty Content Specialist. Should the appeal be made regarding a grade assigned by one of the standing members of the Appeals Committee, that member shall step down and the Dean shall appoint an alternative to hear that appeal only. The Dean of the Faculty, while ex-officio on all committees, is not normally part of the Appeals Committee. They do, however, have some residual responsibility to monitor the work of the Committee, thus providing an additional safeguard to ensure justice.

Please refer to <u>Appendix G</u> for more details.

#### APPEALS OF GRADES RECEIVED FOR TERM WORK

The appeal of term work returned or made available to students before the last day of classes shall be subject to the policies and procedures established by faculty or school councils. Students may formally appeal a grade received for term work provided that the matter has been discussed with the instructor in the first instance in an attempt to resolve the issue without the need of formal appeal. Term work grades normally may be appealed up to **ten working days** after the grades for the term work have been made available to the student.

Appeal of Term Work Grades: http://umanitoba.ca/student/records/grades/690.html

#### APPEAL OF FINAL GRADES

Prior to filing a formal appeal, students are expected to consult with the instructor of record of the course in question to see if any remedy exists at that level. This appeal to the instructor must normally occur within **ten working days** of receiving the final grade. If the consultation between the student and instructor does not result in an outcome that is satisfactory to the student, the student may make application for a formal appeal of the final grade in Aurora.

<u>Appeal of Final Grades:</u> <u>https://umanitoba.ca/registrar/grades/appeal-grade</u>

For further information, please see the <u>Undergraduate Academic Calendar, Faculty of Social Work</u> <u>https://catalog.umanitoba.ca/undergraduate-studies/social-work/#facultyacademicregulationstext</u>

#### REQUEST FOR LEAVE OF ABSENCE FOR MEDICAL OR COMPASSIONATE REASONS

Absenteeism for any reason may jeopardize a student's progress in a course or their program. In order to ensure full recognition of individual circumstances in considering absences for medical or compassionate reasons the following procedures will be adopted:

Students requiring a leave of absence from all studies for medical or compassionate reasons for time periods of more than three weeks in duration must submit a written request for such a leave. In the case of medical reasons this request must be accompanied by a medical certificate confirming the need for a leave. In the case of a request for compassionate leave, the right is reserved to seek any appropriate form of corroborating evidence to support the application.

The request shall be completed by the student as soon as it is known that the time period of the required leave will be three weeks or longer. The request will be made to the respective Director (Inner City Social Work site or Northern Social Work site), Coordinator (Distance Social Work site) or Chairperson, Standings Committee (Fort Garry Social Work site), who shall not unreasonably withhold approval if the student is in good standing and the duration of the leave requested does not jeopardize the time limit imposed on the student for completion of the BSW degree.

A request for a leave of absence for medical or compassionate reasons where the completion of required term work in more than one course may be in jeopardy, where the student is on probation or where the time limit for completion of degree requirements may be exceeded will be forwarded to Committee on Academic Standings for consideration.

Requests for a leave of absence or authorized withdrawal from courses due to medical or compassionate reasons may be referred to the Committee of Academic Standings by the Dean/designate for consideration.

Respect for the personal confidentiality of information concerning students shall be observed. The Dean/designate retains the right to require medical certificates for leaves due to medical reasons of three weeks or less in duration and where appropriate, to waive the requirement of a medical certificate when a leave of more than three weeks is necessary.

The maximum time period for any leave of absence due to medical or compassionate reasons shall be two years. This time will not be included in the maximum nine (9) years required to complete the program.

Normal requests for a renewal of a leave of absence due to medical or compassionate reasons is permitted.

#### RETURN FROM A LEAVE OF ABSENCE FOR MEDICAL REASONS

In circumstances where the student is absent for medical reasons for a duration of more than three months, and the student intends to resume studies a medical certificate confirming his/her readiness to resume studies must be submitted to the Dean/designate. In the case of a leave for compassionate reasons, other appropriate confirmation of readiness to resume studies must be supplied by the student. The Dean/designate may waive the requirement for a medical certificate or other evidence confirming a student's readiness to return to studies where appropriate. The Dean/designate may require the student to provide a medical certificate or other evidence confirming medical certificate or other evidence confirming the period of approved medical leave.

# POLICY ON DISCLOSURE AND SECURITY OF STUDENT ACADEMIC RECORDS

The University and its constituent units have a clear obligation to the student and to society concerning the disclosure and security of information about a student's academic record. All student records will be handled in accordance with The Freedom of Information and Protection of Privacy Act (Manitoba) (FIPPA) and the Personal Health Information Act (Manitoba) (PHIA) as appropriate.

<u>Access and Privacy Policy and Procedures:</u> <u>https://umanitoba.ca/access-and-privacy/#policies-and-procedures-</u>

# RESPECTFUL WORK AND LEARNING ENVIRONMENT (RWLE) AND SEXUAL VIOLENCE POLICIES

The University wishes to promote and support a community which embraces diversity and inclusion, provides for equality of opportunity, and recognizes the dignity of all people. Members of the University Community, including every student and employee, are entitled to a respectful work and learning environment that is:

- 1. Free from Discrimination and provides for Reasonable Accommodation;
- 2. Free from Harassment and Sexual Assault; and
- 3. Collegial and conducive to early resolution of conflict between members of the University Community.

The RWLE Policy outlines the rights and obligations of members of the university community under the policy and describes best practices to facilitate early resolution of conflict between members of the University Community and/or to address behaviour that falls short of harassment or discrimination.

The Sexual Violence Policy articulates the University's guiding principles around Sexual Violence and provides a framework for the provision of guidance, assistance and support to members of the University Community who have experienced Sexual Violence or who have received a Disclosure of Sexual Violence.

More information about both policies and the support resources available within the university can be found through this link: <u>https://umanitoba.ca/about-um/respectful-work-and-learning-environment-policy</u>

# COMMITTEES

#### FACULTY COUNCIL

The curriculum and other matters of educational policy are the responsibility of the Faculty of Social Work Council, chaired by the Dean, for recommendation to Senate. Faculty Council membership comprises all full and part-time faculty, support staff and students (in the ratio of one student for every two faculty, appointed by the BSW and Graduate Student Council respectively). The same ratio applies to most committees and sub-committees of Faculty Council. The Faculty Council is the highest academic decision-making body within the Faculty; all other committees are ultimately responsible to it with respect to policy. All major policy decisions about the role of the Faculty in the community or the academic and administrative organizations of the Faculty are rejected or accepted here.

#### **BSW PROGRAM COMMITTEE**

The BSW Program Committee is responsible for overseeing and developing policy and program recommendations for the BSW Program. These recommendations may come from the Admissions, Committee on Academic Standings, or Course Standardization Groups, or be initiated by the BSW Program Committee. Recommendations from the BSW Program Committee are submitted to the Dean and to Faculty Council (regarding matters of admissions, curriculum, standards, resource /staffing needs, etc.), for recommendation to Senate.

#### BSW COMMITTEE ON ACADEMIC STANDINGS

The Committee on Academic Standings (frequently known as the Standings Committee) is responsible for dealing with all matters related to a student's academic progress through the BSW degree program. The committee is concerned with a student's academic progress within the Faculty, as well as ensuring and maintaining academic standards. On the basis of grades and other information the Committee on Academic Standings awards honours, approves graduation, permits students to repeat a course, approves probationary status and requires students to withdraw from the program. It also makes decisions on pre-requisite and co-requisite variations and reinstatement.

Some examples of what the Committee regularly considers are listed below:

- Requests from students for authorized withdrawals;
- Recommendations regarding the awarding of academic prizes and special awards;
- Monitoring of academic progress of students, and recommendations regarding remedial action, placement on academic probation, and/or requirement to withdraw as appropriate.

Please refer to Appendix H in the BSW Handbook for more details.

#### ACCOMMODATIONS COMMITTEE

The Faculty of Social Work Accommodation Team works to support the integration of students with disabilities through the process of facilitating accommodations. The Accommodation Team works with individual students in reviewing, identifying, and implementing reasonable accommodations to support integration in the classroom and/or field placement setting.

The process of accommodating students is a shared responsibility of the Faculty, Student Accessibility Services, and the student.<sup>1</sup> Students are encouraged to contact Student Accessibility Services as a starting point to initiate accommodations.

<sup>1</sup>As per the Senate Executive ad hoc Committee on Accommodation, Guidelines for Establishing a Faculty/School Accessibility Advisory Committee and an Accommodation Team, March 2013.

#### THE APPEALS COMMITTEE

Both the Faculty and the University support the use of a review process to protect students from capricious decisions or human error. Indirectly, the review process provides some cross referencing of standards within each academic unit; it may also serve as a resource to faculty in maintaining standards and expectations of the Faculty.

One general principle is to attempt to have any disagreement resolved at the "lowest" possible level. Thus, students are encouraged to discuss any errors or possible unfairness in the assignment of a grade with the instructor at the outset. If matters cannot be resolved at that level, every School, Faculty, or Department is expected to have a formal provision for appeal or review in place. Any decision or action of the Faculty of Social Work is appealable further to the Senate Appeals Committee, except in cases when a disciplinary matter (as opposed to an academic matter) is at issue, in which case the University Discipline Committee is the relevant appeal body. Information regarding these higher appeal bodies is not contained in this Handbook. It is available from the Faculty or from the Senate Secretariat or is made available automatically from Registrar's Office at the time of the formal filing of an appeal by the student. The services of the University Ombudsman and the Student Advocate are also available to students to assist with dispute resolution or an appeal.

### FACULTY COMMITTEES THAT REQUIRE STUDENT PARTICIPATION

Student representation on Committees of the Faculty of Social Work is based on a two to one ratio of full-time faculty to students. Below is a list of the Committees that require student participation. If you are interested in participating in any of these committees, please contact the Dean's Office for more information.

- Faculty Council
- BSW Program Committee: A ratio of one student representative for every two faculty members is used (Fort Garry, Inner City, Thompson, Distance Delivery).
- Recruitment and Hiring Committee: 1 BSW student.
- Tenure Committee: 1 BSW student (without vote)
- Field Advisory Committee: BSW Student from each of the respective programs, (Fort Garry, Inner City, Distance Delivery, and Northern).
- The Canadian Association for Social Work Education (CASWE) Annual Meeting: 1 student delegate: Both BSW and MSW student councils are requested to nominate a student to Faculty Council. Faculty Council then votes on the two nominees and elects one student delegate.

# APPENDIX

# APPENDIX A

# CHALLENGE FOR CREDIT POLICY

# COURSES AVAILABLE FOR CHALLENGE FOR CREDIT

SWRK 1200 - Introduction to Canadian Social Welfare (3 credit hours)

SWRK 2030 - Communication & Relational Skills in Social Work (3 credit hours)

SWRK 3100 - Systematic Inquiry in Social Work (3 credit hours)

No course which appears on a student's transcript as a previously failed attempt may be challenged. Challenge for credit is only available to students registered in the BSW Program of the Faculty of Social Work at the University of Manitoba.

### PROCEDURES

1. A student must consult with an instructor teaching the course to determine course content and general expectations of a challenge for credit. In this regard, the instructor shall provide the student with a course outline, and the date, time, and place for the Challenge Credit Examination. Where an examination is not the basis for any or part of the evaluation, the instructor shall provide the student in writing with the required assignment(s), due date(s) and weighting of each assignment where applicable.

2. If a student is confident in proceeding with the Challenge for Credit, the student will notify the instructor and their Academic Advisor who will complete the registration for the student. Registration deadlines and examination periods are listed in the Academic Schedule of the current University of Manitoba General Calendar. An instructor may not refuse a student Challenge for Credit. Students wishing to challenge shall be required to register and pay the specified fees no less than 45 days prior to the period of examination. The time limit may be waived for incoming students with the consent of the faculty.

3. The minimum passing grade for a challenge for credit is C (2.0), in the case of PASS/FAIL courses, a "PASS".

4. Once the examination or assessment has been administered, the result will be entered on the student's academic record as a final grade. The student may not choose whether or not the result will be recorded. A failure in a Challenge for Credit examination will be reported to the Committee of Academic Standing who shall determine appropriate action as outlined in Appendix H: Scholastic Progress, most notably, items 6 and 7. Challenges for Credit shall be subject to the normal appeal procedures established by the Faculty of Social Work and of Senate.

### LIMITATIONS

1. No student shall be allowed more than one challenge per course.

2. No student may challenge a course while on academic probation or suspension.

3. Where applicable in terms of faculty regulations relating to student progress, challenges will count as Attempts.

4. Courses which have previously been taken at the University of Manitoba may not be challenged for credit

## METHODS OF ASSESSMENT FOR CHALLENGE FOR CREDIT COURSES

## SWRK 1200 - Introduction to Canadian Social Welfare (3 credit hours)

Choice of Method is at the discretion of the instructor.

- 1. Final Examination which covers the entire course content, worth 100%
- OR
- 1. Final Examination which covers the entire course content, worth 50%
- 2. A research plan assignment, worth 50%

### SWRK 2030 - Communication & Relational Skills in Social Work (3 credit hours)

In order to challenge for credit in SWRK 2030 a student will provide for evaluation three of the assignments common to all SWRK 2030 courses across sites at the University of Manitoba, Faculty of Social Work.

- The student will provide a one-hour videotape of themselves in a social work interview, illustrating communication skills. The tape will be accompanied by a written evaluation of their work. There are written guidelines/expectations for both the videotape and the evaluation paper. The videotape and the evaluation paper will be worth a combined total of 30%.
- 2. A final examination which covers the entire course content, worth 40%
- 3. An individual presentation (including role play requirement) on a counselling approach chosen by the Instructor from the assignment list of topics. The presentation is worth 30%.

### SWRK 3100 - Systematic Inquiry in Social Work

Choice of Method is at the discretion of the instructor.

1. Final Examination which covers the entire course content, worth 100%

OR

- 1. Final Examination which covers the entire course content, worth 50%
- 2. A research plan assignment, worth 50%

#### EQUIVALENCY POLICY<sup>4</sup>

## GUIDELINES FOR GRANTING OF EQUIVALENCY CREDIT FOR SOCIAL WORK COURSES TAKEN OUTSIDE THE UNIVERSITY OF MANITOBA FACULTY OF SOCIAL WORK

The Faculty of Social Work supports the principle of granting equivalency credit for social work courses taken in CASWE accredited programs leading to a professional social work qualification at other educational institutions, or courses taken as part of a diploma or certificate offered at the University of Manitoba. (Please Note: Students will be required to provide proof of professional social work qualification along with descriptive and evaluative information outlined in Item 4).

The responsibility for assessing BSW equivalency for such courses will be assumed by the BSW Program Committee.

- 1. Students will be advised at the time of their acceptance to the BSW Program of procedures to be followed if they intend to request BSW equivalency for courses taken previously. The request for consideration of equivalency transfer must originate with the student.
- 2. Only social work courses taken in the last nine years will be considered for equivalency transfer.
- 3. Requests for equivalency transfer will normally be considered only in the first six months after the student has been admitted into the Faculty.
- 4. Students will be advised to provide the Faculty with descriptive and evaluative information related to courses. Information should include:
  - a. Calendar description of the courses and program;
  - b. Course outlines, assignments and bibliographies;
  - c. Evaluative feedback

Students who are refused social work equivalency may initiate a challenge for credit, but only for those courses that are open to challenge.

Application for consideration shall be made to the Admissions Office, Room 424 University Centre. The BSW Program Committee Chair will be consulted by the Student Services and Admissions/Advising Office.

#### EQUIVALENCY CREDIT FOR FIELD INSTRUCTION AND FIELD/FOCUS COURSES

Equivalency shall not be granted for SWRK 3240 or SWRK 4350. The Faculty of Social Work will not entertain requests for consideration for equivalency transfer for the SWRK 3220 and/or SWRK 3240 which are co-requisite to SWRK 3240 and/or SWRK 4350.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Endorsed by Faculty Council, Faculty of Social Work – February 28, 2020. Approved by Senate – June 24, 2020.

## APPENDIX C

#### FIELD INSTRUCTION TAKEN AT PLACE OF EMPLOYMENT<sup>5</sup>

Requests to take the field instruction course, ≠ SWRK 3150, ≠ SWRK 4120, ∞ SWRK 3240, or ∞ SWRK 4350, at a student's workplace will be considered in accordance with specific criteria:

- 1.1 The student's proposed field roles and responsibilities and field education learning goals must be separate and distinct from their paid employment duties.
- 1.2 A student is to be registered in all of the required co-requisite courses.
- 1.3 A student must have a minimum Degree Grade Point Average (D.G.P.A.) of 2.5
- 1.4 The work setting must provide the student with the opportunity to use a range of knowledge and skills, in accordance with the Faculty of Social Work curriculum requirements of the BSW Program.
- 1.5 The student must have a different field instructor (BSW minimum requirement) from their employment supervisor.
- 1.6 A student is ineligible if they have previously failed any field course.

#### PROCEDURES TO APPLY FOR FIELD INSTRUCTION AT THEIR PLACE OF EMPLOYMENT:

The student will apply to the Field Education Coordinator to take their field instruction, ≠ SWRK 3150, ≠ SWRK 4120, ∞ SWRK 3240, or ∞ SWRK 4350, at their place of employment and submit a proposal, along with the other field placement administrative requirements (as outlined in the preceding section) by the deadline date for all field applications. The proposal will include the following information items and will be submitted to and reviewed by the Field Education Coordinator who will assess the suitability of the placement for field learning.

- The student is to draft a summary of the proposed field placement including specific learning objectives, goals, and activities to be undertaken in ≠ SWRK 3150, ≠ SWRK 4120, ∞ SWRK 3240, or ∞ SWRK 4350.
   The proposed learning must be distinct and unique from the student's paid employment duties;
- The student is to provide a summary of their paid work experience, roles and responsibilities in the current work setting;
- The student is to identify and provide contact information regarding their current employment supervisor;
- The student is to provide names of two references from the current work setting who are in agreement with being contacted for additional information regarding the applicant's work performance;
- The student is to provide contact information, along with confirmation of qualifications (i.e. BSW, MSW) pertaining to the individual who has agreed to assume the role of field instructor. This individual cannot be the same individual who supervises the student in their paid employment duties; and
- The student is responsible for negotiating the use of their work setting for field instruction with their employer. The student will provide material, if required, to confirm the employer's acceptance of these terms.

#### ADDITIONAL GUIDELINES

• An interview with the student and representatives of the workplace may be held prior to the decision regarding acceptance or denial of the proposed practicum.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Endorsed by Faculty Council, Faculty of Social Work – March 27, 2020

- A student who receives remuneration (i.e., stipend, wage, and subsidy) in their field placement (≠ SWRK 3150, ≠ SWRK 4120, ∞ SWRK 3240, or ∞ SWRK 4350) should not have been employed in that field placement role prior to accepting the field placement. The Faculty reserves the right to review individual contracts and arrangements and to determine whether any additional requirements need to be addressed.
- Where questions arise regarding the suitability or acceptance of the proposed workplace field practicum, the Field Education Coordinator will consult with the BSW Program Committee in arriving at a final decision.

## APPENDIX D

#### FACULTY OF SOCIAL WORK PROFESSIONAL UNSUITABILITY BY-LAW<sup>6</sup>

#### **1.00 JURISDICTION**

This By-Law applies to students enrolled in the BSW Program. This includes students who have accepted an offer of admission, those who are currently registered in a course, or those who have been previously registered in a course and who have not withdrawn or been withdrawn from the program.

#### 1.1 General

The Faculty of Social Work may make a recommendation, including the requirement to withdraw from the Faculty pursuant to the procedures set out in this By-Law when the student has been found unsuited, on considerations of competence or professional fitness, for the practice of Social Work. A student may be required to withdraw at any time throughout the academic year or following the results of examinations at the end of any academic term. This right to require withdrawal prevails notwithstanding any other provision in the Faculty's Rules or Regulations.

#### 1.2 Grounds which may Require Withdrawal

A student may be required to withdraw from the Faculty when the student has:

- a) Been found guilty of such conduct which would result in a violation of the Code of Ethics of the Canadian Association of Social Workers or other document as amended; and/or
- b) Acquired a conviction due to a violation of the criminal code of Canada which is determined to be of such a serious nature as to demonstrate a lack of integrity, poor judgment, or other professional unsuitability; and/or
- c) Been found guilty of such conduct which would result in a violation of the Human Rights Code of Manitoba which is determined to be of such a serious nature as to demonstrate a lack of integrity, poor judgment, or other professional unsuitability; and/or
- d) Been found guilty of such conduct which would result in registration as an offender on a child abuse register; and/or
- e) Demonstrated behaviour with respect to service users/clients, other students, colleagues, faculty or the public which is exploitive, irresponsible or destructive; and/or
- Practiced incompetently due to impairment of functioning. Incompetence<sup>7</sup> can be defined as:

i. A lack of knowledge, skill or judgment, or a general disregard for the welfare of the public of such nature or extent as to demonstrate that the student is unfit to carry out the responsibilities of a person engaged in the practice of social work;

ii. A physical or mental condition which impairs essential social work performance, recognizing that reasonable accommodation for the special needs of individuals is required by the Manitoba Human Rights Code.

1.3 Should a student be found guilty of conduct as outlined in I.2a)-f), whether prior to admission to the Faculty, or during the course of the program, it is the responsibility of the student to notify the Chair of the Professional Unsuitability Committee (PUC) of charges and/or investigations immediately. A failure to do so may require the student to withdraw from the Faculty and will result in a hearing before the PUC.

<sup>6</sup> Revised January 2009. Approved by Faculty Council June, 2007

<sup>7</sup> Based with modifications, on the definition used by the Canadian Association of Social Workers (CASW) Code of Ethics © 2005.

### 1.4 Conflict of Jurisdiction

If a question arises as to whether a matter falls within the academic regulations of the Faculty or this By-Law, or as to whether a matter is within the jurisdiction of the Student Discipline By-Law of the University or this By-Law, as the case may be, the question shall be referred to the President of the University for final decision.

## 2.00 PROFESSIONAL UNSUITABILITY COMMITTEE MEMBERSHIP

- 2.1 There shall be established within the Faculty a standing committee known as the Professional Unsuitability Committee (PUC), whose membership shall be as follows:
  - a) The Chair of the Faculty of Social Work Committee on Academic Standings or designate, who shall act as Chair of the PUC;
  - b) Three members of the Faculty of Social Work Committee on Academic Standings;
  - c) A practicing social worker who is a member in good standing of the Manitoba Association of Social Workers and the Manitoba Institute of Registered Social Workers (MASW IMIRSW), and who shall be recommended to the Dean of the Faculty by the MASW IMIRSW for a three year term;
  - d) One undergraduate student member recommended by the Student Council to the Dean of the Faculty for a one year term. Student members may be enrolled at any program sites of the University of Manitoba, Faculty of Social Work.
- 2.2 If a member of the Committee is unable to act for any reason, a replacement shall be appointed by the Dean or designate.
- 2.3 A quorum for the PUC shall be two thirds of the membership thereof.
- 2.4 Faculty member shall not be disqualified from sitting as a member of the PUC by reason only that such Faculty member has had previous contact with the student or has prior personal knowledge of the matter.

## 3.00 PROCEDURE

- 3.1 Matters which involve conduct or circumstances described in Section 1.2 shall be referred to the Dean of the Faculty in written format. The Dean shall refer matters which in his/her opinion involve conduct or circumstances described in Section 1.2 herein, to the PUC in a written report, setting out the name of the student involved, the alleged facts and the ground(s) allegedly warranting withdrawal pursuant to Sections 1.1 and 1.2.
- 3.2 Upon receipt of the Dean's report, the Chair of the PUC shall, within ten (10) working days:
  - a) Consider whether just cause exists to suspend the student while the matter is being determined and, if so, to issue an interim suspension to the student;
  - b) Send a Notice of Hearing to the named student as set out under Section 4.0;
  - c) Determine whether any of the grounds requiring withdrawal under Sections 1.1 and 1.2 exist at a hearing of the matter pursuant to this By-Law and;
  - d) Grant a disposition in accordance with Section 6.0 herein.
- 3.3 Once a referral has been made to the PUC the proceedings will continue notwithstanding that the student has subsequently voluntarily withdrawn from the Faculty, or has refused to participate in the proceedings.

### 4.00 NOTICE TO STUDENT

- 4.1 The Chair of the PUC shall, within ten (10) working days after receipt of the referral;
  - a) Provide the student concerned with a copy of the report;
  - b) Inform the student in writing of the alleged grounds which may require withdrawal;
  - c) Inform the student in writing of the membership of the PUC;
  - d) Forward a copy of the Faculty of Social Work's Professional Unsuitability By-Law to the student;
  - e) Inform the student in writing of the date, time, and place for consideration by the PUC of the matters set out in the reference.
  - f) Allow for ten (10) working days from the time the student is notified and the hearing is scheduled.
- 4.2 Such notice shall be by registered mail to the last known address of the student as found on the Faculty's records.
- 4.3 The notice from the Chair shall include a statement that if the allegations contained in the reference are established to the satisfaction of the PUC then the student may be required to withdraw from the Faculty.
- 4.4 The student has the right, no later than five (5) working days before the hearing date, to raise concerns to the Chair in writing about any member of the PUC whom the student believes will not be able to be objective in the consideration of their case. Where the Chair of the PUC receives such concerns, they shall, before the hearing, provide the concerns to every member of the PUC and inform any member identified by the student that they have the right to respond to the concerns in writing. The Chair shall convene the PUC, excluding any member identified by the student, to determine whether or nota change in the membership of the PUC is warranted. If circumstances require, the Chair may make this determination alone.
- 4.5 The failure of the PUC to comply with any or all of these requirements of 4.1 shall not affect the validity of further proceedings in connection with the matter. However, such failings may be considered in further proceedings.

### **5.00 HEARING PROCEDURES**

- 5.1 The student shall have the right to make a presentation in person, with or without the assistance of designated representatives, for example a Student Advocate from Student Advocacy and Resource Services, University of Manitoba, or an Elder. Legal counsel may be present in an advisory capacity and may provide advice to the student. The designated representatives and legal counsel shall have no voting privileges, and shall not be party to the deliberations of the PUC.
- 5.2 The student must inform the PUC five (5) working days prior to the hearing as to the identity of any person accompanying the student under the provisions of 5.1.
- 5.3 The Faculty may choose to have legal counsel present in an advisory capacity and where it does so, the Chair of the PUC shall advise the student no later than five (5) working days prior to the hearing date.
- 5.4 The hearing shall be closed to all persons except the members of the PUC and the student. Where applicable, the designated representatives of the student, and/or the legal counsel of the student shall be included. Where applicable legal counsel of the Faculty shall be included.

- 5.5 The student and/or his/her representative shall have the right to hear and to cross- examine witnesses, to have access to all documents submitted to the PUC for consideration, to call witnesses, and to submit evidence. Written notice to call any witness shall be given to the other party five (5) working days prior to the hearing.
- 5.6 The student shall not be required to give evidence but if the student elects to do so, then the student may be cross-examined by members of the PUC.
- 5.7 A simple majority of the members hearing the matter is required for any finding and for the determination of the appropriate disposition of the matter.
- 5.8 The Chair of the PUC shall vote only to break a tie.
- 5.9 Members of the PUC shall be bound by confidentiality in respect of information received in Committee and materials will be handled pursuant to Section 8.0. Information will be disclosed only as is reasonably necessary to implement the investigation, the resolution of the terms of any disposition imposed, or as required by the law.
- 5.10 The results of the hearing and the grounds for the determination of professional unsuitability shall be conveyed in writing, by the Chair of the PUC, to the Dean of the Faculty of Social Work, the student, or when consent is given by the student, to the designated representative of the student, within ten (10) working days of the hearing. In addition, the Dean of the Faculty of Social Work shall provide information to relevant faculty members identifying conditions which must be fulfilled by the student prior to any application to the Faculty for reconsideration, and/or specific conditions prescribing future conduct by the student. The Dean may also provide relevant information to the student's course instructors, the Field Liaison, the Field Instructor, and the field placement Agency Director.

#### 6.00 DISPOSITION OF THE MATTER

- 6.1 The PUC shall, after hearing all the evidence, meet in closed session with its members only to consider its findings and the disposition to be made of the matter.
- 6.2 The PUC shall make a recommendation as per findings 6.2a)-g). The PUC may:
  - a) Determine that no action should be taken in respect of the matter and allow the student to remain in the Faculty;
  - b) Reprimand the student and allow the student to remain in the Faculty;
  - c) Require the student to withdraw from the Faculty, for a specified period of time;
  - d) Require the student to withdraw from the Faculty, indefinitely;
  - e) Require the student to withdraw from the Faculty and attach conditions which must be fulfilled before any application for re-admission to the Faculty would be considered;
  - f) Require the student to withdraw from the Faculty with no right to apply for readmission to the Faculty;
  - g) Attach conditions to 6.2a)-f) prescribing future conduct by the student;
- 6.3 Sections 6.2 (c), (d), (e), and (f) may be noted on the transcript.
- 6.4 Pursuant to 6.2 the PUC shall make a recommendation to the Dean of the Faculty of Social Work to appoint one or more PUC members to monitor compliance with the specified conditions. After the conditions have been met, or the timeframe completed, the PUC shall be reconvened to review the student's compliance. In the event of a dispute over compliance, or total failure to

comply, the PUC shall be reconvened to determine further action. Should the student fail to comply with the specified conditions within an identified timeframe, the student will be required to withdraw from the Faculty of Social Work.

### 7.00 APPEALS

- 7.1 The disposition of the matter may be appealed to the Senate Committee on Appeals in accordance with the Senate Academic Appeals Procedures and Guidelines.
- 7.2 In the event of an appeal, the implementation of any decision of the PUC shall be suspended until the matter has been disposed of by the body hearing the appeal.
- 7.3 Notwithstanding the above, if the President of the University is satisfied that it is in the best interests of the University, the President may at any time make an order, subject to final disposition of the appropriate review authority, suspending the student from participating in any program of the University.

### 8.00 RECORDS AND DESTRUCTION OF MATERIAL

8.1 A record of any finding of professional unsuitability and/or disposition related thereto shall be kept in the student's academic file within the Faculty of Social Work. This finding of professional unsuitability may result in a notation on the student's transcript. All other material relating to the hearing shall be kept confidentially in the Dean's office. This material shall be destroyed one year after the expiration of the appeal period. In individual cases where appeals have been initiated, the holding period may be extended.

#### 9.00 AMENDMENTS

9.1 This By-Law may be amended by Senate alone, or by Senate after approval of such amendment(s) by the Faculty of Social Work Council.

## APPENDIX E

#### FACULTY OF SOCIAL WORK POLICY AND GUIDELINES ON CONFIDENTIALITY

#### PREAMBLE

The Canadian Association for Social Work Education (CASWE) Standards for Accreditation (August, 2014) state that:

"In keeping with social work's commitment to the principle of confidentiality, social work programs develop guidelines for confidentiality to be followed by all students in the practicum program by:

- a. Clearly outlining guidelines to protect the confidentiality of service users, settings, social workers and students in assignments, process recordings, audio and video tapings, case examples, or any other learning situations, including use of all forms of social media,
- b. Requesting the necessary signed letters of consent for any case material used by a student where there is a possibility of identification of service users, and
- c. Contracting with settings regarding the use of process recordings, audio and videotapes and social media, and clearly identifying ownership of such material"

Confidentiality is a professional value, as reflected in the Canadian Association of Social Workers (CASW) Code of Ethics, that requires that professionally acquired information about service users be considered as private and shall not be shared with third parties unless the service user provides informed consent. This policy recognizes that in some circumstances a professional or legal obligation exists to share information without client consent

#### POLICY STATEMENT

As professionals, students and instructors will comply with applicable provincial privacy laws, including *The Freedom of Information and Protection of Privacy Act* (FIPPA) and *The Personal Health Information* Act (PHIA) and will respect the guidelines on confidentiality as outlined in the CASW Social Work Code of Ethics. All parties are responsible for ensuring that no personal information or personal health information that could identify a user of any service system be used in class meetings or in assignments. In addition, while it is acknowledged that the classroom is a public setting, instructors and students shall respect one another's privacy, when discussing classroom activities outside of the classroom. Violations of privacy legislation or the policy may result in action related to student discipline or professional unsuitability.

#### GUIDELINES

The following guidelines are based on general best practices. The Faculty recognized that circumstances can vary and encourages consultation with your field instructor, field liaison, advisor or course instructors

- The issue of confidentiality will be discussed by student and instructor during orientation to field. The student is required to review the *Code of Ethics* regarding Confidentiality in Professional Practice prior to assignment of clients
- The confidentiality policy of the field site will be shared with the student who is required to review and sign, where applicable, to confirm understanding and compliance
- Students that will come in contact with personal information or personal health information will be provided with training on *The Freedom of Information and Protection of Privacy Act* (FIPPA) and *The Personal Health Information* Act (PHIA) and will sign a pledge of confidentiality.
- The student is expected to possess a basic understanding of confidentiality and its limits and to demonstrate transparency with clients in communicating these limitations
- Limits to confidentiality include matters as required or permitted by relevant laws, court order or when a clear threat to the safety of the client or others is evident
- Case studies must not contain any identifying information

- Documents with identifying information from field agencies must be treated in accordance with the agency's policies
- Disposal of documents with identifying information, including electronic records, must be carried out according to Agency protocols.
- Identifying information is not to be used in the classroom or in other context aside from Faculty approved supervision meetings.
- Confidentiality guidelines will be observed, when using social media

Students are strongly encouraged to consult field instructors, field liaisons, Faculty advisors or course instructors, if they are unsure about matters related to this policy.

## APPENDIX F

#### FACULTY OF SOCIAL WORK SOCIAL MEDIA POLICY AND GUIDELINES

#### PREAMBLE

The Canadian Association for Social Work Education (CASWE) Standards for Accreditation (August, 2014) state that:

"The academic unit has a policy regarding ethical use of all forms of social media to ensure the privacy, confidentiality, and interests of the academic unit and its field practicum community and demonstrates how the policy and procedures are consistent with the relevant human rights legislation, with the mission of CASWE- ACFTS, and with the mission of the academic unit concerned."

As various forms of social media become commonplace in educational, employment and other settings, the Faculty recognizes the need to establish guidelines that protect Faculty members, students and those with whom we work from negative consequences. These guidelines must respect freedom of expression and freedom from harassment, as enshrined in relevant human rights legislation. They must be consistent with the Canadian Association of Social Workers' (CASW) Code of Ethics and maintain academic freedom and respectful learning environments as specified in the CASWE, Faculty and University mission Statements.

#### POLICY STATEMENT

The Faculty of Social Work adheres to the CASW Code of Ethics, which outlines the core social work values as:

- Respect for the inherent dignity and worth of persons
- Pursuit of Social justice
- Service to humanity
- Integrity of professional practice
- Confidentiality of professional practice
- Competence of professional practice

The Faculty values academic freedom and freedom of inquiry and freedom of expression as pillars of social work education and also acknowledges the right of every individual to be free from harassment, discrimination and oppression. The Faculty of Social Work recognizes the growing importance of social media and is committed to supporting their ethical and responsible use.

Members of the Faculty of Social Work Community are responsible and accountable for their actions and statements. The guidelines contained in this document are intended to help in making appropriate professional decisions about communication in classrooms and through blogs, websites, wikis, twitter and other forms of social media. The use of unfounded or derogatory statements or misrepresentation is prohibited by the Faculty of Social Work and associated field agencies and may be subject to examination under several University of Manitoba policies related to student discipline, professional unsuitability, sexual harassment, or respectful work and learning environments. These policies and guidelines refer to the Faculty of Social Work and its associated field agencies and are not intended to infringe upon your personal rights and freedoms.

#### GUIDELINES FOR THE USE OF SOCIAL MEDIA

The content of publicly accessible communications shall be consistent with the values specified in the CASW Code of Ethics and be in compliance with *The Freedom of Information and Protection of Privacy Act* (FIPPA) and *The Personal Health Information Act* (PHIA). The Faculty values and encourages freedom of expression and critical debate and does not support the use of inflammatory, libellous or disrespectful language. Further, harassment

and behaviour that create a hostile work or learning environment run contrary to the University's fundamental values, as reflected in the *Respectful work and Learning Environment Policy (June 22, 2004)*.

The Faculty encourages communication that is accurate and based on reasoned engagement with professional and scholarly knowledge. Postings should be treated as public documents and, therefore, professionalism is highly recommended. Always keep in mind that interaction through social media can result in anyone forming opinions about the Faculty, a field setting, employees, clients, students or the author of the posting.

Communications that mention the Faculty of Social Work, field agencies, employees, students or clients must identify that the views expressed are those of the author and not the views of the Faculty of other members of its community. Under no circumstances should information that is confidential, pertaining to the Faculty, practicum agency, clients or colleagues be shared. Keep in mind that many factors can lead to the identification of a client, especially to those who know them. Confidentiality must be strictly observed, as specified in the CASW Code of Ethics and the faculty's confidentiality policy.

The following guidelines for social media interactions with current and past clients are based on general best practices. The Faculty recognizes that circumstances can vary and encourages consultation with your field instructor, advisor or field liaison.

- Do not "friend" clients or accept requests to be "friended" from current or previous clients.
- Do not use messaging websites such as Twitter or Facebook to contact clients or to respond to clients.
- Use your professional email address to communicate with clients.
- Use caution when discussing your work or studies with clients.
- Remember that all email communication are retained in the logs of your and your clients' internet providers.
- Remember that information that you provide about yourself on websites can be accessed by clients.

## APPENDIX G

#### UNDERGRADUATE GRADE APPEAL POLICY<sup>8</sup>

#### PURPOSE

The purpose of this committee is to promote consistency related to student appeals at the Undergraduate program level. The Faculty of Social Work Appeals Committee is the first level of appeals for Undergraduate students in the faculty related to appeals of term and final grades. This committee does not deal with matter of student discipline or professional unsuitability as identified by the University of Manitoba Student Discipline By-laws.

#### MEMBERSHIP

The Appeals Committee shall be comprised of 3 members:

- a. The Chair,
- **b.** A Faculty member, and
- c. A Faculty Content Specialist

The Chair of the Appeals Committee shall be appointed by the Dean for a 3 year term. The Chair shall be a tenured faculty member at the (minimum) rank of Associate Professor.

A second committee member shall be elected to the Committee by Faculty Council. Sessional lecturers are not eligible to serve.

A third Faculty member shall be appointed by the Dean as the Faculty Content Specialist for the course that is under appeal. This member shall have knowledge of the course content, having either instructed the course or contributed to the development of the course content.

Should the appeal be made regarding a grad assigned by one of the standing members of the Appeals Committee, that member shall step down and the Dean shall appoint an alternative to hear that appeal only.

The Dean of the Faculty, while ex-officio on all committees, is not normally part of the Appeals Committee. He or she does, however, have some residual responsibility to monitor the work of the Committee, thus providing an additional safeguard to ensure justice.

#### TERMS OF REFERENCE

These policies apply to all undergraduate programs offered at the Faculty of Social Work sites: Fort Garry, Distance Delivery, Northern Social Work Program at Thompson, and Inner-city Program at William Norrie Centre.

The Appeals Committee will review the final grade assigned as well as term work grades for a particular course. Appeals are heard at the initiative of the student upon application to the Registrar's office.

<sup>8</sup> Approved by Faculty Council, Faculty of Social Work – April 2013

The Appeals Committee's duties are to process student appeals related to pass-fail, grade re-calculation, and reevaluation of term and final grades in the Faculty of Social Work.

Grades in electives courses that are required for Social Work degrees, but are provided by other faculties, should be appealed to the appropriate faculty.

This committee is the only appeal body within the Faculty, and its decision is final within the context of the Faculty.

## UNDERGRADUATE GRADE APPEAL PROCEDURE<sup>9</sup>

#### Procedures for Undergraduate Students Launching an Appeal of Grades Received for Term Work

The appeal of term work returned or made available to students before the last day of classes shall be subject to the policies and procedures established by faculty or school councils.

Students may formally appeal a grade received for term work provided that the matter has been discussed with the instructor in the first instance in an attempt to resolve the issue without the need of formal appeal. Term work grades normally may be appealed up to ten working days after the grades for the term work have been made available to the student.

Students may obtain the form "Application for Appealing a Grade Given for Term Work" from the general office of the department which offered the course or online. The fee which is charged for each appealed term work grade will be refunded for any grade which is changed as a result of the appeal.

If the consultation between the student and instructor does not result in an outcome that is satisfactory to the student, the student may make an application for a formal appeal of the term grade. Applications must be made on the appropriate form (Application for Appealing a Grade Given for Term Work) available at the Registrar's Office, 400 University Centre, or online. On payment of the prescribed fee, the appeal will be forwarded to the Dean of the Faculty.

The Committee will not hear an appeal filed beyond the deadline unless the student can show cause, and the Committee is satisfied that such cause is sufficiently compelling to waive the deadline.

#### APPEAL OF FINAL GRADES

Prior to filing a formal appeal, students are expected to consult with the instructor of record of the course in question to see if any remedy exists at that level. This appeal to the instructor must normally occur within 10 working days of receiving the final grade.

If the consultation between the student and instructor does not result in an outcome that is satisfactory to the student, the student may make an application for a formal appeal of the final grade. Applications must be made on the appropriate form (Final Grade Appeal Form) available at the Registrar's Office, 400 University Centre, or online. On payment of the prescribed fee, the appeal will be forwarded to the Dean of the Faculty of Social Work.

<sup>9</sup> Approved by Faculty Council, Faculty of Social Work – April 2013

A student wishing to make an appeal of a final grade received in a first term course must do so within 15 working days of the first day of classes of the second term. For second term and full term courses, the appeal must be made within 15 working days following the Victoria Day holiday.

#### ACTION BY COMMITTEE CHAIR

**1.** Upon receiving the documentation from the Registrar's office, the Chair will first consult with the instructor of record of the course to ascertain that the student had initiated a discussion with the instructor and to determine the outcome of this consultation.

**2.** The Chair of the Committee will notify the student in writing (email notification is acceptable) advising of the receipt of the appeal from the Registrar's Office. The notification will address the following issues:

**a.** Advise the student of the deadline for the Faculty's response to the Dean which is 15 working days from the date of the receipt of the appeal.

**b.** After consulting with the student, establish a time and place for the hearing, and confirm the information in writing to the student (email notification is acceptable) of the date, time, and location of the appeal hearing at least one week prior to the scheduled meeting.

**c.** Include a copy of the Faculty's Appeal Procedures, highlighting the provision that the student has the right to appear before the committee, as well as their right to be accompanied by a representative from Student Advocacy and Accessibility.

**d.** Request that the student forward to the Chair within 3 working days, all materials relevant to the review (syllabus, assignments, exams, evaluation assessment forms, grading procedures) as well as documentation of the student's efforts to resolve the issue with the instructor. The student shall also inform the committee of they will be accompanied by a representative from the Student Advocacy and Accessibility office.

**e.** Advise the student of their right to be accompanied by a support person. This role is limited to observer status and they do not have the right to participate in the appeal hearing.

**3.** The Committee Chair shall inform the Instructor in writing (email notification is acceptable) of the time and place of the hearing, the grounds for the student's appeal, and the documentation that will be reviewed in considering the appeal.

**4.** The Instructor in the course being appealed will have the right to appear before the Committee. The Chair will also request from the Instructor their response to the matter under appeal. If they do not wish to appear they have the right to submit to the Chair all documentation and information regarding the matter under appeal.

#### GUIDELINES AND PROCEDURES FOR THE APPEAL HEARING

At the commencement of the appeal hearing, the Chairperson will:

**1.** Identify the case: Date, time, and provide notice that the meeting will be recorded.

**2.** Introduce the student, the faculty member whose decision is being appealed, the accompanying support person, and the members of the committee.

3. Briefly outline the decision being appealed and remedy sought.

**4.** Ensure that the proceedings are recorded.

**5.** Where a student is questioning the procedures of the grading process, all documentation related to the student's performance in the course may be considered as evidence in the hearing.

**6.** At the conclusion of the meeting, the Chair will summarize the issues before the committee and the information that was presented during the hearing.

A majority vote of the committee will determine the final decision. The final grade may remain as was assessed or raised but cannot be lowered as a result of the appeal.

The student has no further right to appeal the decision of the Faculty of Social Work Appeals Committee for term work.

All presentations, discussion and deliberations of the appeal process will be kept confidential.

#### DISPOSITION

The Chair shall inform the student, the Instructor, and the Dean of the Committee's decision in writing. The decision shall be accompanied by the Committee's rationale for its decision.

Students will receive the Committee's decision in writing (email notification is acceptable) generally within 3 working days. A copy of the letter will be placed in the student's file.

The Decision of the Appeals Committee will be provided to the Registrar's Office within 30 days of submission. The Chair is responsible for the completion and signing of decision form to be returned to the Registrar's Office.

All the material in connection with this appeal shall be held by the Dean's office for six months after the expiration of the appeal period, at which point it will be destroyed. Should the student launch such a further appeal, all material in connection with this appeal shall be made available to the Senate Committee on Appeals.

#### SENATE APPEALS COMMITTEE

The grounds for an appeal to be heard by the Senate Committee on Appeals shall include:

1. Failure of the Faculty/School or Dean/Director to follow procedures;

2. Failure of the Faculty/School or Dean/Director to follow the rules of natural justice;

**3.** Failure of the Faculty/School or Dean/Director to reasonably consider all factors relevant to the decision being appealed;

**4.** That a Faculty/School/Senate governing document has become inapplicable through lapse of time or was unfairly applied;

5. That there is apparent conflict between a Senate governing document and Faculty/School governing document; or

**6.** Failure of Senate, the Faculty/School or Dean/Director to comply with applicable legislation.

## RESPONSIBILITY TO FACULTY COUNCIL

The Chair of the Appeals Committee will provide an annual report to Faculty Council at the June meeting summarizing the work of the Committee the previous year.

This report shall include the number and type of appeals heard and their disposition. It shall also include, where deemed appropriate, any recommendations for change in these procedures, or any other matters arising out of the Committee's experience of concern to the Council.

## APPENDIX H

#### COMMITTEE ON ACADEMIC STANDINGS: SCHOLASTIC PROGRESS<sup>10</sup>

- 1. This document is intended to be a supplement to the University of Manitoba Undergraduate Academic Calendar. Should discrepancies exist between the information presented in this document and the Undergraduate Calendar, the latter shall prevail.
- 2. Decisions about a student's scholastic progress or required withdrawal on academic grounds are made by the Committee on Academic Standings of the Faculty of Social Work acting on behalf of the Faculty Council. These decisions are made after a student has completed 30 credit hours of coursework as a Faculty of Social Work student. For students that transfer in 48 to 60 credit hours, decisions will be made upon the completion of the initial 15 credit hours as a Faculty of Social Work student.
- **3.** A student's degree grade point average (DGPA) will be calculated and recorded after each academic term in which the student registers.
- 4. Clear academic standing is required to continue in the Faculty of Social Work. Clear academic standing is attained by meeting all of the following requirements:
  - a. A minimum grade of "C" (2.0) in all social work and specified required non-social work (INDG 1200 or [INDG 1220 & INDG 1240]; WOMN 1600; FMLY 1200 or PSYC 1200) courses and a minimum grade of "D" in unspecified non-social work elective courses.
  - b. A minimum average of "C+" in all courses taken prior to each review (DGPA a minimum of 2.5).
- 5. Permission of the Committee on Academic Standings is required to alter any pre-requisite or corequisite requirements, for exceptional circumstances. Violation of pre/co-requisite policy will result in withdrawing a student from the course to which pre/co-requisite has not been completed.
- **6.** A student who has not attained clear academic standing as defined by Section 4 above will have their academic status reviewed by the Committee on Academic Standings:
  - a. A student who passes all courses, but whose DGPA is less than 2.5 minimum may be permitted to proceed on probation for one academic period (as determined by Committee on Academic Standings) unless the DGPA is less than 2.0. To clear probation, a student must raise their DGPA to 2.5 by the end of the probationary period. A Fort Garry student may not be permitted to proceed in the concentrated program if they are on probationary status.
  - b. A student who passes all courses, but whose DGPA is less than 2.0 may be required to withdraw from the Faculty of Social Work. The Committee on Academic Standings will take into consideration:
    - *i)* Performance in pass/fail courses;
    - ii) Use of academic and personal supports in program; and
    - iii) Life circumstances affecting academic performance.
    - iv) Students in ACCESS programs (ICSWP and Northern BSW program) and cohorts.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Endorsed by Faculty Council, Faculty of Social Work – March 27, 2020. Approved by Senate – June 24, 2020.

- c. A student who fails a non-social work course is subject to the regulations for supplemental privileges of the department concerned. Students should note, nonetheless, that all non-social work elective requirements must be completed.
- d. A student who fails to meet the required standard (as per Field Evaluation Form) in Field Instruction may be allowed an extension/addendum, or may be required to repeat, or may be required to withdraw.
- e. Unless approved by the Committee on Academic Standings, a student shall not be permitted to alter the co-requisite requirement for Field Instruction.
   # Appeals notwithstanding, a student must have obtained a clear standing in Field Instruction 1 (SWRK 3150) and Field Focus 1 (SWRK 4200, (including DGPA of 2.5 minimum) or permission of the Committee on Academic Standings in order to proceed to Field Instruction 2 (SWRK 4120) and Field Focus 2 (SWRK 4300).
   Appeals notwithstanding, a student must have obtained a clear standing in Field Instruction 1 SWRK 3240) and 1.5 credit hours of Integrative Practice Seminar for Field Instruction 1 (SWRK 3220, (including DGPA of 2.5 minimum) or permission of the Committee on Academic Standings in order to proceed to Field Instruction 2 (SWRK 4320), in order to proceed to Field Instruction 1 (SWRK 3220, (including DGPA of 2.5 minimum) or permission of the Committee on Academic Standings in order to proceed to Field Instruction 2 (SWRK 4350) and an additional 1.5 credit hours of Integrative Practice Seminar for Field Instruction 1.5 credit hours of Integrative Practice 2 (SWRK 4240).
- f. No social work course where a final grade is achieved may be repeated more than once.
- g. A student with a failing grade in more than two courses shall be required to withdraw from the Faculty of Social Work.
- h. All students must complete within the first 60 credit hours, three credit hours in written English and three credit hours in Mathematics as part of the BSW degree requirements. Students who have not completed their Mathematics or Written English Requirements within the first 60 credit hours will be placed on hold and be required to speak to their Academic Advisor.

Unless approved by the Committee on Academic Standings, a student shall not be permitted to repeat a required or elective course or substitute an elective course for another. Delivery sites are authorized to approve requests for permission to repeat/replace social work courses and non-social work electives, in cases where students are in good academic standing and within the first 30 credit hours of the program.

In making a decision, the Committee on Academic Standings will take into account the overall academic performance of the student, recommendations of the student's instructors, and any particular circumstances of the student's situation which it deems to be relevant.

- 7. Subject to the provisions of Section 6 above, failure to attain clear academic standing, or to clear probationary status, are grounds upon which a student shall be required to withdraw from the Faculty of Social Work. When a student is to be considered for requirement to withdraw subject to the provisions of Section 6, the student shall be notified by mail of the date, time and place for the Committee on Academic Standings review meeting. The student shall receive a minimum of ten (10) working days' notice of the meeting date. They may present oral and/or written submissions at such a meeting and may bring an advocate to speak on their behalf. The Chair of the Committee on Academic Standings shall be notified prior to the meeting if the student intends to appear before the Committee.
- 8. Students must complete all their social work courses and non-social work electives within nine (9) years. Requests for extensions to go beyond the nine-year limit must be submitted to the Committee on Academic Standings for their assessment and possible approval prior to the time limit expiry date. The maximum time limit for an extension is two years. The Committee shall also determine which, if any, courses previously completed shall need be repeated or replaced.

- **9.** Along with provisions in Section 8 above, Social Work subject courses in the BSW program are valid for 9 years counting from when the student completed the course, including courses taken prior to admission. If a Social Work course expires while the student is still in the Faculty of Social Work, they will be required to repeat the course to fulfill the BSW degree requirements.
- **10.** Students in clear academic standing who plan to re-register should ordinarily indicate their intention to do so by the deadline for applications for admission prior to the session in which they intend to register.
  - a. Students in clear academic standing who withdraw from the BSW Program for less than two calendar years and are within their nine-year limit may re-register by applying to the Program Site (Fort Garry, Inner City, Northern or Distance Delivery) of the Faculty of Social Work.
  - b. Students in clear academic standing seeking to continue their BSW Program after a two calendar year, or more, absence, but within their nine-year limit and who have not registered with another faculty or institute during their absence, must submit a written request to the Committee on Academic Standings for re-entry. Required non-Social Work elective courses (ie. FMLY 1010/PSYC 1200; INDG 1200/INDG 1220 & INDG 1240; WOMN 1600) are valid for 10 years counting from when the student completed the course.
  - c. Students wishing to re-enter the Faculty who have exceeded their nine-year limit, or who have registered in another faculty or institute during their absence must re-apply for admission to the Faculty through normal application procedures.
- 11. Students may ask the Committee on Academic Standings for reconsideration of any Standings decision, except the requirement to withdraw on academic grounds. Reconsideration requests should normally be received in writing by the Chair of the Committee of Academic Standings within ten working days of notification of a decision. Students who request a reconsideration shall be informed of the date, time and place of a reconsideration meeting. They may present oral and/or written submissions at such a meeting, and bring an advocate to speak on their behalf. All decisions of the Committee may be appealed to the Senate Committee on Appeals.
- 12. Notwithstanding the above regulations, students are reminded that the Senate has granted to the Councils of each professional Faculty the right to require any student to withdraw from the program for which they are enrolled. A full statement of the conditions governing this right is found in the following section on Requirement to Withdraw Criteria and Procedures.
- **13.** A student who has been required to withdraw on academic grounds and who wishes to re-enter the Faculty must request reinstatement from the Committee on Academic Standings. The following will apply in such cases:
  - a. The applicant will be expected to demonstrate that they will now be able to meet the academic requirements of the program.
  - b. No application for reinstatement will be considered before a minimum period of 2 years has elapsed from the effective date of the required withdrawal to the effective date of the requested reinstatement.
  - c. If the student is reinstated after the time limit for program completion has expired (see Section 8), the Committee shall determine which, if any, courses previously completed shall be repeated or replaced.
- **14.** Students wishing to re-enter the Faculty who have registered in another faculty or institute during their absence must re-apply for admission to the Faculty through normal application procedures. A student

required to withdraw as a result of proceedings under the provisions of the Professional Unsuitability By-Law, or the Student Discipline By-Law, will not normally be reinstated to the Faculty. Exceptional requests may be directed to the Dean of the Faculty.

- **15.** Students wishing to re-enter the Faculty after the time limit for program completion has expired and have 9 credit hours or fewer remaining in their program can seek approval by the Committee and may be granted an extra year to complete the program. Students who have more than 9 credit hours remaining to complete their program and have reached their time limit for the program must re-apply for admission to the Faculty through the normal application procedures. This policy will be in place up until the start of Fall 2028 term. Applications must be approved by the Academic Standings Committee no later than the June 2028 meeting.
- 16. As per the co-requisite policy of the Faculty, when a student withdraws from a Field Instruction course (≠ SWRK 3150, SWRK 4120, or ∞ SWRK 3240, SWRK 4350) the Faculty will automatically withdraw the student from the co-requisite course (≠ Field Focus or ∞ Integrative Practice Seminar for Field Instruction ≠ SWRK 4200, SWRK 4300, or ∞ SWRK 3220, SWRK 4240). Additionally, when a student withdraws from a ≠ Field Focus or ∞ Integrative Practice Seminar for Field Instruction course (≠ SWRK 4200, SWRK 4350), the Faculty will automatically withdraw the student from the co-requisite course (Field Instruction course (Field Instruction ≠ SWRK 3240, SWRK 4350), the Faculty will automatically withdraw the student from the co-requisite course (Field Instruction ≠ SWRK 3150, SWRK 4120, or ∞ SWRK 3240, SWRK 4350).
- 17. The Faculty's policy concerning voluntary withdrawal from courses is identical to that found in the general regulations for the University, with the exception of co-requisite courses (see Section 6 above). Students are allowed one voluntary withdrawal from ≠ SWRK 3150 or ∞ SWRK 3240 Field Instruction 1 and one voluntary withdrawal from ≠ SWRK 4120 or ∞ SWRK 4350 Field Instruction 2.
- 18. Contemporary Fort Garry, Inner City, and Northern BSW students admitted in 2023 and forward may obtain up to a maximum of 6 credit hours of required social work courses by Distance Delivery. A student requesting to take more than 6 credit hours requires the approval of the Associate Dean (Undergraduate). Legacy students will have the 6 credit hour limit waived for the following Distance Delivery courses: ≠ SWRK 2090, SWRK 2110, SWRK 4200, SWRK 4210, SWRK 4220, and SWRK 4300. Students admitted prior to Fall 2023 can take these Distance Delivery courses if the course they wish to complete is not being offered at the site to which they belong. The waiving of the 6 credit hour limit for students admitted prior to Fall 2023 will be in effect until Fall 2028.
- 19. As a requirement by the Social Work accreditation standards provided by the Canadian Association of Social Work Education (CASWE), a minimum of 40% of BSW degree requirements must be non-social work courses. A minimum of 48 credit hours of non-social work courses must make up the elective requirement of the BSW degree in order to graduate from the program.

# DEGREE REQUIREMENTS

≠ LEGACY CURRICULUM REQUIREMENTS		
Required SWRK Courses (72 CH)		
Foundation Courses (15 CH)	СН	
SWRK 1310 Intro Social Welfare Policy	3	
SWRK 2080 Interpersonal Communication Skills	3	
SWRK 2090 Human Behaviour in Social Work	6	
SWRK 3140 Intro to Social Work Practice	3	
Theory Courses (21 CH)	СН	
SWRK 2110 Emergence of the Canadian Social Welfare	3	
SWRK 3100 Systematic Inquiry in Social Work	3	
SWRK 3130 Contemporary Canadian Social Welfare	3	
SWRK 4210 Feminist Perspectives on SW Practice & Social Welfare Policy	6	
SWRK 4220 Aboriginal Peoples & Social Work	6	
Field Placement I (18 CH)	СН	
SWRK 3150/3152 Field Instruction I or PLAR	12	
SWRK 4200 Field Focus of Social Work Practice	6	
Field Placement II (18 CH)	СН	
SWRK 4120 Field Instruction II	12	
SWRK 4300 Field Focus of Social Work Practice II	6	
Elective Courses (51 CH)		
Along with the 72 credit hours of required Social Work subject courses, students must complete a total of 51 credit hours of		
elective courses to graduate with a BSW degree. Of which, a minimum of 3 credit hours must be of a Mathematics		
Requirement course as well as 3 credit hours of a Written English requirement course. Students must maintain a 60:40 ratio		
between Social Work subject courses and Non-Social Work subject courses, meaning, a maximum of 3 credit hours of non-		
required Social Work subject courses can be used towards their elective credit.		

∞ CONTEMPORARY CURRICULUM REQUIREMENTS		
Required Core SWRK Courses (48 CH)		
Social Justice – Rights – Diversity (15 CH)	СН	
SWRK 1200 Introduction to Canadian Social Welfare	3	
SWRK 1220 Social Justice, Diversity and Human Rights	3	
SWRK 2000 Anti-Racist Social Work Practice	3	
SWRK 2040 Social Welfare Policy: Analysis and Advocacy	3	
SWRK 3160 Feminist Perspectives in Social Work Practice and Social Welfare	3	
Indigenization – Decolonization – Reconciliation Courses (9 CH)		
SWRK 1210 Mitakuye Oyasin We Are All Related	3	
SWRK 2010 Indigenization and Decolonization in Social Work	3	
SWRK 3190 Social Work Practice with Indigenous Peoples: Towards Reconciliation	3	
Community Well-Being & Practice Courses (15 CH)		
SWRK 1230 Community Health and Well-Being: Imagination for Social Work Practice	3	

SWRE 120 Human Behaviour, Family and Community Well-Being: Theory and Practice         3           SWRE 2020 Consuminy Development and Social Work         3           SWRE 3180 Social Work Practice with Immigrants and Refuges         3           SWRE 1240 Social Work Practice with SIGSTQIA+ Communities         3           Social Work Practice with SIGSTQIA+ Communities         3           SWRE 1240 Social Work and Professional Lidentity         3           SWRE 320 Discovering Social Work Research: How Kowledge is Framed and Foraging a Review         3           SWRE 320 Discovering Social Work Research: How Kowledge is Framed and Foraging a Review         3           SWRE 320 Discovering Social Work Research: How Kowledge is Framed and Foraging a Review         3           SWRE 320 The Learning Assessment and Recognition (PLAR)         CH           SWRE 320 The Learning Assessment and Recognition (PLAR)         CL           SWRE 330 Fleid Instruction 1         CH           SWRE 330 Fleid Instruction 2         15           SWRE 430 Integrative Practice Seminar for Fleid Instruction 2         15           SWRE 430 Fleid Instruction 1         CH           SWRE 430 Integrative Practice Seminar for Fleid Instruction 2         15           SWRE 430 Fleid Instruction 1         CH           SWRE 430 Fleid Instruction 2         15           SWRE 430 Fleid Instruction 2			
SWRK 3180 Social Work Practice with Immigrants and Refugees     3       SWR 3200 Social Work Practice with StGBTQLA+ Communities     3       Social Work Practice with StGBTQLA+ Communities     3       SWR 1240 Social Work and Professional Identity     3       SWR 3200 Discovering Social Work Research: How Knowledge is Framed and Foraging a Review     3       SWR 3200 Discovering Social Work Research: How Knowledge is Framed and Foraging a Review     3       SWR 3200 Telearing at the State	SWRK 1250 Human Behaviour, Family and Community Well-Being: Theory and Practice	3	
SWRK 3200 Social Work Practice with 25LGBTQLA+ Communities         3           Social Work Professional Ethics & Identity Courses (9 CN)         CH           SWRK 1240 Social Work and Professional Identity         3           SWRK 2030 Communication and Relational Skills in Social Work         3           SWRK 2030 Communication and Relational Skills in Social Work         3           SWRK 2030 Communication and Relational Skills in Social Work         3           SWRK 2030 Communication and Relational Skills in Social Work         3           SWRK 2030 Field Instruction 1         6           SWRK 2030 Field Instruction 2         1.5           SWRK 2030 Field Instruction 3         6           SWRK 2030 Field Instruction 2         1.5           SWRK 2030 Field Instruction 2         1.5           SWRK 2030 Field Instruction 3         6           SWRK 2030 Field Instruction 4         6           SWRK 2030 Field Instruction 2         1.5           SWRK 2030 Field Instruction 3         6           SWRK 2030 Field Instruction 4         6           SWRK 2030 Field Instruction 3         6           SWRK 2030 Field Instruction 3         5           SWRK 2030 Field Instruction 4         1.5           SWRK 2030 Field Instruction 7         6           SWRK 2030 Field Instruction	SWRK 2020 Community Development and Social Work	3	
SWRK 3200 Social Work Practice with 25LGBTQIA+ Communities         3           Social Work Professional Ithits & Identity Courses (9 CN)         CH           SWRK 1240 Social Work and Professional Identity         3           SWRK 2030 Communication and Relational Skills in Social Work         3           SWRK 2030 Communication and Relational Skills in Social Work         3           SWRK 2030 Communication and Relational Skills in Social Work         3           SWRK 2030 Communication and Relational Skills in Social Work         3           SWRK 2030 Cheld Instruction 1         6           SWRK 2030 Cheld Instruction 2         1.5           SWRK 2030 Cheld Instruction 2         1.5           SWRK 4240 Integrative Practice Seminar for Field Instruction 2         1.5           SWRK 4240 Cheld Instruction 2         1.5           SWRK 100 Courses (12 CH)         6           SWRK 100 Cheld Focus of Social Work Practice II         6           SWRK 100 Cheld Focus of Social Work Practice II         6           SWRK 100 Cheld Focus of Social Work Practice II         6           SWRK 1025 Cheld Focus of Social Work Practice II         6           SWRK 1025 Cheld Focus of Social Work Practice III         6           SWRK 1025 Cheld Focus of Social Work Practice III         6           SWRK 12425 Loss Cheld Focus of Social Work Practice III Soc	SWRK 3180 Social Work Practice with Immigrants and Refugees	3	
Social Work Professional Ethics & Identity Courses (9 CH)     CH       SWRK 1200 Social Work and Professional Identity     3       SWRK 1200 Discovering Social Work Research: How Knowledge is Framed and Foraging a Review     3       Field Placement I (75 CH)     CH       SWRK 3120 Discovering Social Work Research: How Knowledge is Framed and Foraging a Review     3       Field Placement I (75 CH)     CH       SWRK 320 Frior Learning Assessment and Recognition (PLAR)     6       SWRK 4320 Field Instruction 2     6       SWRK 4320 Field Instruction 2     6       SWRK 4300 Field Instruction 3     7       Note: Students complete a total of 12 credit Instruction 2     6       SWRK 4322 Violence in Families: Direct Practice Interventions in Primary Heiping Systems     3       SWRK 4252 Trauma-Focused Social Work     3       SWRK 4254 Critical and Emergent Practices of Social Work     3       SWRK 4254 Critical and Emergent Practices of Social Work     3       SWRK 4254 Cr			
SWRK 1240 Social Work and Professional Identity         3           SWRK 2030 Communication and Relational Skills in Social Work         3           SWRK 3170 Discovering Social Work Research: How Knowledge is Framed and Foraging a Review         3           Field Placement (7, 5 CH)         CH           SWRK 3220 Field Instruction 1         6           SWRK 3220 Field Instruction 1; OR         1.5           SWRK 3220 Field Instruction 2         6           SWRK 4320 Field Instruction 2         6           SWRK 4320 Field Instruction 2         6           SWRK 4320 Field Instruction 2         1.5           SWRK 4320 Field Instruction 2         6           SWRK 4320 Field Instruction 2         1.5           SWRK 4320 Field Instruction 2         1.5           SWRK 4320 Field Instruction 2         6           SWRK 4320 Field Instruction 2         1.5           SWRK 4320 Field Instruction 2         1.5           SWRK 4320 Violence In Families: Direct Practice Interventions in Primary Helping Systems         3           SWRK 4252 Violence In Families: Direct Practice Intervent			
SWRK 2030 Communication and Relational Skills in Social Work         3           SWRK 317D Discovering Social Work Research: How Knowledge is Framed and Foraging a Review         3           Field Placement I (7.5 CH)         CH           SWRK 3220 Integrative Practice Seminar for Field Instruction 1; OR         1.5           SWRK 3250 Prior Learning Assessment and Recognition (PLAR)         7.5           Field Placement II (7.5 CH)         CH           SWRK 4230 Field Instruction 2         1.5           SWRK 4240 Integrative Practice Seminar for Field Instruction 2         1.5           SWRK 4240 Field Instruction 3         6           SWRK 4200 Field Focus of Social Work Practice II         6           SWRK 4201 Field Focus of Social Work Practice III         6           SWRK 4201 Field Focus of Social Work Practice III         6           SWRK 4225 Inclease and topics will be offered on a rotating basis, Availability is also based on the site offering the course, and topics will be offered on a rotating basis, Availability is also based on the site offering the course. For a complete list of course, please refer to the Aurora Student website.         CH           SWRK 4252 Violence in Families: Direct Practice Interventions in Primary Helping Systems         3           SWRK 4252 Hounelessness and the Housing Continuum: Ethics of Caring, and Community Development         3           SWRK 4262 Formelessness and the Housing Continuum: Ethics of Caring, and Community Develo			
SWRK 3170 Discovering Social Work Research: How Knowledge is Framed and Foraging a Review         3           Field Placement I (7.5 CH)         CH           SWRK 3200 Integrative Practice Seminar for Field instruction 1; OR         1.5           SWRK 3250 Prior Learning Assessment and Recognition (PLAR)         7.5           Field Placement II (7.5 CH)         CH           SWRK 4350 Field Instruction 2         6           SWRK 4350 Field Instruction 2         6           SWRK 4326 I Process (21 CH)         6           SWRK 4302 Field Focus of Social Work Practice II         6           SWRK 4325 Violence in total of 12 credit hours of Social Work electives to go towards their BSW degree. Courses and topics will be offered on a rotating basis. Availability is also based on the site offering the course, For a complete list of courses, please see the list below. For courses being offered in current or future terms, please refer to the Aurora Student website.         CH           SWRK 4252 Violence in Families: Direct Practice Interventions in Primary Helping Systems         3         3           SWRK 4252 Nose, field. Bereavement and Social Work         3         3         3           SWRK 4264 Critical and Emergent Practice of Child Welfare         3         3           SWRK 4264 Critical and Emergent Practice of Social Work         3         3           SWRK 4264 Critical and Contemporary Contemplative Practices in Social Work: Cultivating Practice <t< td=""><td></td><td></td></t<>			
Field Placement 1 (7.5 CH)       CH         SWRK 3220 Field Instruction 1       6         SWRK 3220 Field Instruction 1       6         SWRK 3250 Prior Learning Assessment and Recognition (PLAR)       7.5         Field Placement 11 (7.5 CH)       CH         SWRK 4320 Field Instruction 2       6         SWRK 4300 Field Instruction 2       6         SWRK 4300 Field Instruction 2       6         SWRK Elective Courses (12 CH)       6         Note: Students complete a total of 12 credit hours of Social Work electives to go towards their BSW degree. Courses and topics will be offered on a rotating basis. Availability is also based on the site offering the course. For a complete a list of courses, please see the list below. For courses being offered in current or future terms, please refer to the Aurora Student website.       CH         SWRK 4252 Violence in Families: Direct Practice Interventions in Primary Helping Systems       3         SWRK 4252 Violence in families: Direct Practice: Legacies, Development, Post-Traumatic Growth       3         SWRK 4252 Homelessness and the Housing Continuum: Ethics of Caring, and Community Development       3         SWRK 4262 Homelessness and the Housing Continuum: Ethics of Social Work: Cultivating Practice       3         SWRK 4262 Mindfulness and Contemporary Contemplative Practices in Social Work: Cultivating Practice       3         SWRK 4262 Mindfulness and Contemporary Contemplative Practices in Social Work: Cultivating Practi			
SWRK 3240 Field Instruction 1       6         SWRK 3250 Integrative Practice Seminar for Field Instruction 1; <b>OR</b> 1.5         SWRK 3250 Field Instruction 2       7.5         Field Placement II (7.5 CH)       CH         SWRK 4240 Integrative Practice Seminar for Field Instruction 2       6         SWRK 4240 Integrative Practice Seminar for Field Instruction 2       1.5         SWRK 4240 Integrative Practice Seminar for Field Instruction 2       6         SWRK 4240 Integrative Practice Seminar for Field Instruction 2       6         SWRK 4250 Integrative Practice Seminar for Field Instruction 2       6         SWRK 4250 Integrative Practice Interventions in Primary Helping Systems       6         SWRK 4252 Violence in Families: Direct Practice Interventions in Primary Helping Systems       3         SWRK 4252 Violence in Families: Direct Practice Interventions in Primary Helping Systems       3         SWRK 4254 Chical and Emergene Practice of Child Work       3         SWRK 4254 Chical and Emergene Practice of Child Work       3         SWRK 4254 Chical and Emergene Practice of Child Work       3         SWRK 4256 Introduction to Social Work       3         SWRK 4256 Introduction to Social Work       3         SWRK 4256 Introduction to Social Work Practice with Groups       3         SWRK 4256 Introduction to Social Work Practice with Groups	SWRK 3170 Discovering Social Work Research: How Knowledge is Framed and Foraging a Review	3	
SWRK 3220 Integrative Practice Seminar for Field Instruction 1; OR         1.5           SWRK 3250 Prior Learning Assessment and Recognition (PLAR)         7.5           Field Placement 1(7.5 CH)         CH           SWRK 4300 Field Instruction 2         6           SWRK 4300 Field Instruction 2         1.5           SWRK 4300 Field Focus of Social Work Practice II         6           SWRK 4300 Field Focus of Social Work Practice II         6           SWRK 4300 Field Focus of Social Work Practice II         6           SWRK 4302 Field Focus of Social Work Practice II         6           SWRK 4325 Violence in Families: Direct Practice Interventions in Primary Helping Systems         3           SWRK 4252 Violence in Families: Direct Practice Interventions in Primary Helping Systems         3           SWRK 4254 Substance Use, Mental Health, and Social Work         3           SWRK 4254 Function to Social Work Practice: Legacies, Development, Post-Traumatic Growth         3           SWRK 4256 Introduction to Social Work Practice: Legacies, Development, Post-Traumatic Growth         3           SWRK 4254 Cutical and Emergent Practice of Child Welfare         3           SWRK 4256 Introduction to Social Work Practices in Social Work: Cutivating Practice         3           SWRK 4226 Community Building: Social Work Kills for Outreach, Networking and Connecting         3           SWRK 4226 Community Building	Field Placement I (7.5 CH)	СН	
SWRK 3250 Prior Learning Assessment and Recognition (PLAR)         7.5           Field Placement II (7.5 CH)         CH           SWRK 4350 Field Instruction 2         1.5           SWRK 4300 Integrative Practice Seminar for Field Instruction 2         1.5           SWRK 4300 Field Focus of Social Work Practice II         6           SWRK Elective Courses (12 CH)         6           Note: Students complete a total of 12 credit hours of Social Work electives to go towards their BSW degree. Courses and topics will be offered on a rotating basis. Availability is also based on the site offering the course. For a complete list of courses, please see the list below. For courses being offered in current or future terms, please refer to the Aurora Student website.         CH           SWRK 4254 Substance Use, Mental Health, and Social Work         3         3           SWRK 4254 Substance Use, Mental Health, and Social Work         3         3           SWRK 4254 Chitcal and Emergent Practice of Child Welfare         3         3           SWRK 4262 Homelessness and the Housing Continuum: Ethics of Caring, and Community Development         3         3           SWRK 4262 Chitcal and Emergent Practice with Groups         3         3         3           SWRK 4262 Nowledge in Social Work Practice with Groups         3         3         3           SWRK 4272 Mindifulness and Contemporary Contemplative Practices in Social Work: Cultivating Practice         3         3			
Field Placement II (7.5 CH)       CH         SWRK 4350 Field Instruction 2       6         SWRK 4300 Field Instruction 2       1.5         SWRK 4300 Field Instruction 2       1.5         SWRK 4300 Field Incourse Spream for Field Instruction 2       1.5         SWRK 4300 Field Focus of Social Work Practice II       6         SWRK 4200 Field Focus of Social Work Practice II       6         SWRK 4252 Violence In Families: Direct Practice Interventions in Primary Helping Systems       3         SWRK 4252 Violence In Families: Direct Practice Interventions in Primary Helping Systems       3         SWRK 4252 Studence Use, Mental Health, and Social Work       3         SWRK 4252 Furmar-Focused Social Work Practice: Legacies, Development, Post-Traumatic Growth       3         SWRK 4254 Substance Use, Mental Health, and Social Work       3         SWRK 4261 Introduction to Social Work Practice: Utel Groups       3         SWRK 4262 Homelessness and the Housing Continuum; Ethics of Caring, and Community Development       3         SWRK 4264 Critical and Emergent Practice of Child Welfare       3         SWRK 4274 Winditiness and Contemporary Contermplative Practices in Social Work: Cultivating Practice       3         SWRK 4276 Community Building; Social Work: Research Methodologies and Practices       3         SWRK 4280 Social Work Practice with Indefer Adults       3	SWRK 3220 Integrative Practice Seminar for Field Instruction 1; <b>OR</b>	1.5	
SWRK 4350 Field Instruction 2     6       SWRK 4200 Integrative Practice Seminar for Field Instruction 2     1.5       SWRK 4200 Integrative Practice Seminar for Field Instruction 2     6       SWRK 4200 Integrative Practice II     6       SWRK Elective Courses (12 CH)     6       Note: Students complete a total of 12 credit hours of Social Work electives to go towards their BSW degree.     6       Courses and topics will be offered on a rotating basis. Availability is also based on the site offering the course. For a complete list of courses, please see the list below. For courses being offered in current or future terms, please refer to the Aurora Student website.     CH       SWRK 4252 Violence in Families: Direct Practice Interventions in Primary Helping Systems     3       SWRK 4254 Substance Use, Mental Health, and Social Work     3       SWRK 4262 Homelessness and the Housing Continuum: Ethics of Caring, and Community Development     3       SWRK 4266 Introduction to Social Work Practice with Groups     3       SWRK 4266 Introduction to Social Work Practices with Groups     3       SWRK 4274 Wholistic Indigenous Land-Based Practices for Social and Environmental Justice     3       SWRK 4280 Social Work Practice with Mandated/Justice-Involved Populations     3       SWRK 4280 Social Work Practice With Mandated/Justice-Involved Populations     3       SWRK 4280 Social Work Practice With Older Adults     3       SWRK 4280 Social Work Practice Muland Isolated Communities Focusing on Treaties 5 and 10	SWRK 3250 Prior Learning Assessment and Recognition (PLAR)	7.5	
SWRK 4240 Integrative Practice Seminar for Field Instruction 2       1.5         SWRK 4300 Field Focus of Social Work Practice II       6         SWRK Elective Courses (2 CH)       6         Note: Students complete a total of 12 credit hours of Social Work electives to go towards their BSW degree. Courses and topics will be offered on a rotating basis. Availability is also based on the site offering the course. For a complete list of courses, please see the list belw. For courses bails of form of in current or future terms, please refer to the Aurora Student website.       CH         SWRK 4254 Substance Use, Mental Health, and Social Work       3       3         SWRK 4254 Childsence Use, Mental Health, and Social Work       3       3         SWRK 4254 Lonse, Grief, Bereavement and Social Work       3       3         SWRK 4264 Critical and Emergent Practice of Child Welfare       3       3         SWRK 4264 Initides and Contemporary Contemplative Practices in Social Work: Cultivating Practice       3       3         SWRK 4272 Mindfulness and Contemporary Contemplative Practices in Social Mork: Cultivating Practice       3       3         SWRK 4274 Wholistic Indigenous Land-Based Practices for Social and Environmental Justice       3       3         SWRK 4284 Disability with Handated/Justice-Involved Populations       3       3         SWRK 4284 Disability and Accessability-Nights, Policies, and Communities Focusing on Treaties 5 and 10       3       3	Field Placement II (7.5 CH)	СН	
SWRK 4300 Field Focus of Social Work Practice II         6           SWRK Elective Courses (12 CH)         •           Note: Students complete a total of 12 credit hours of Social Work electives to go towards their BSW degree. Courses and topics will be offered on a rotating basis. Availability is also based on the site offering the course. For a complete list of courses, please see the tote Aurora Student website.         CH           SWRK 4254 Substance Use, Mental Health, and Social Work         3           SWRK 4254 Trauma-Focused Social Work Practice: Legacies, Development, Post-Traumatic Growth         3           SWRK 4254 Trauma-Focused Social Work Practice: Legacies, Development, Post-Traumatic Growth         3           SWRK 4264 Interduction to Social Work Practice of Child Welfare         3           SWRK 4266 Introduction to Social Work Practice with Groups         3           SWRK 4268 Creativity and Arts-Based Methods for Social Work         3           SWRK 4272 Mindfulness and Contemporary Contemplative Practices in Social Work: Cultivating Practice         3           SWRK 4272 Community Building: Social Work K: Research Methodologies and Practices         3           SWRK 4282 Social Work Practice with Mandated/Justice-Involved Populations         3           SWRK 4282 Social Work Practice With Older Adults         3           SWRK 4282 Noine Shkaabis with First Nations Metis Inuit Children Youth and Families         3           SWRK 4282 Social Work Practice With Older Adults	SWRK 4350 Field Instruction 2	6	
SWRK Elective Courses (12 CH)         Note: Students complete a total of 12 credit hours of Social Work velocities to go towards their BSW degree.           Courses and topics will be offered on a rotating basis. Availability is also based on the site offering the course. For a complete list of courses, please see the list below. For courses being offered in current or future terms, please refer to the Aurora Student website.         CH           WNK 4252 Violence in Families. Direct Practice Interventions in Primary Helping Systems         3           SWRK 4254 Substance Use, Mental Health, and Social Work         3           SWRK 4256 Trauma-Focused Social Work Practice: Legacies, Development, Post-Traumatic Growth         3           SWRK 4264 Critical and Emergent Practice of Child Welfare         3           SWRK 4268 Creativity and Arts-Based Methods for Social Work         3           SWRK 4264 Critical and Emergent Practice of Social Work         3           SWRK 427 Mindfulness and Contemporary Contemplative Practices in Social Work: Cultivating Practice         3           SWRK 427 Mindfulness and Contemporary Contemplative Practices in Social Work: Cultivating Practice         3           SWRK 4276 Community Building: Social Work Skills for Outreach, Networking and Connecting         3           SWRK 428 Oscial Work Practice with Modelogies and Practices         3           SWRK 428 Collawork Practice with Andated/Justice-Involved Populations         3           SWRK 428 Social Work Practice with Andated/Justice-Involved Population	SWRK 4240 Integrative Practice Seminar for Field Instruction 2	1.5	
Note: Students complete a total of 12 credit hours of Social Work electives to go towards their BSW degree. Courses and topics will be offered on a rotating basis. Availability is also based on the site offering the course. For a complete list of courses, please see the list below. For courses being offered in current or future terms, please refer to the Aurora Student website.         CH           SWRK 4252 Violence in Families: Direct Practice Interventions in Primary Helping Systems         3           SWRK 4254 Substance Use, Mental Health, and Social Work         3           SWRK 4256 Trauma-Focused Social Work Practice: Legacies, Development, Post-Traumatic Growth         3           SWRK 4262 Homelessness and the Housing Continuum: Ethics of Caring, and Community Development         3           SWRK 4264 Critical and Emergent Practice of Child Welfare         3           SWRK 4266 Introduction to Social Work Practice with Groups         3           SWRK 4274 Wholistic Indigenous Land-Based Practices for Social and Environmental Justice         3           SWRK 4274 Wholistic Indigenous Land-Based Practices for Social and Environmental Justice         3           SWRK 4282 Social Work Practice with Mandated/Justice-Involved Populations         3           SWRK 4282 Social Work Practice with Mandated/Justice-Involved Populations         3           SWRK 4282 Milong Knowledge in Social Work: Reserver Methodologies and Practices         3           SWRK 4282 Milong Knowledge in Social Work: Reserver Methodologies and Practice         3	SWRK 4300 Field Focus of Social Work Practice II	6	
Courses and topics will be offered on a rotating basis. Availability is also based on the site offering the course. For a complete list of courses, please see the list below. For courses being offered in current or future terms, please refer to the Aurora Student website.         CH           SWRK 4254 Substance Use, Mental Health, and Social Work         3           SWRK 4256 Irrauma-Focused Social Work Practice: Legacies, Development, Post-Traumatic Growth         3           SWRK 4254 Introduction to Social Work Practice: Legacies, Development, Post-Traumatic Growth         3           SWRK 4264 Critical and Emergent Practice of Child Welfare         3           SWRK 4268 Creativity and Arts-Based Methods for Social Work         3           SWRK 4268 Creativity and Arts-Based Methods for Social Work         3           SWRK 4272 Mindfulness and Contemporary Contemplative Practices in Social Work: Cultivating Practice         3           SWRK 4274 Wholistic Indigenous Land-Based Practices for Social and Environmental Justice         3           SWRK 4276 Community Building: Social Work Skills for Outreach, Networking and Connecting         3           SWRK 4286 Unio Shkaabis with First Nations Metis Inuit Children Youth and Families         3           SWRK 4280 Social Work Practice with Mandated/Justice-Involved Populations         3           SWRK 4280 Social Work Practice With Mandated/Justice-Involved Populations         3           SWRK 4280 None Shkaabis with First Nations Metis Inuit Children Youth and Families         3 <td>SWRK Elective Courses (12 CH)</td> <td></td>	SWRK Elective Courses (12 CH)		
course. For a complete list of courses, please see the list below. For courses being offered in current or future terms, please refer to the Aurora Student website.         CH           WKR 4252 Violence in Families: Direct Practice Interventions in Primary Helping Systems         3           SWRK 4254 Substance Use, Mental Health, and Social Work         3           SWRK 4256 Trauma-Focused Social Work Practice: Legacies, Development, Post-Traumatic Growth         3           SWRK 4256 Trauma-Focused Social Work Practice: Legacies, Development, Post-Traumatic Growth         3           SWRK 4264 Critical and Emergent Practice of Child Welfare         3           SWRK 4266 Introduction to Social Work Practice with Groups         3           SWRK 4266 Creativity and Arts-Based Methods for Social Work         3           SWRK 4272 Mindfulness and Contemporary Contemplative Practices in Social Work: Cultivating Practice         3           SWRK 4274 Wholistic Indigenous Land-Based Practices for Social and Environmental Justice         3           SWRK 4280 Social Work Practice with Mandated/Justice-Involved Populations         3           SWRK 4280 Social Work Practice with Mandated/Justice-Involved Populations         3           SWRK 4284 Disability and Accessibility-Rights, Policies, and Communities         3           SWRK 4284 Disability and Accessibility-Rights, Policies, and Communities         3           SWRK 4284 Disability and Accessibility-Rights, Policies, and Communities         3			
future terms, please refer to the Aurora Student website.CHSWRK 4252 Violence in Families: Direct Practice Interventions in Primary Helping Systems3SWRK 4254 Substance Use, Mental Health, and Social Work3SWRK 4255 Trauma-Focused Social Work Practice: Legacies, Development, Post-Traumatic Growth3SWRK 4254 Chromelessness and the Housing Continuum: Ethics of Caring, and Community Development3SWRK 4262 Homelessness and the Housing Continuum: Ethics of Caring, and Community Development3SWRK 4266 Introduction to Social Work Practice of Child Work3SWRK 4268 Creativity and Arts-Based Methods for Social Work3SWRK 4274 Wholistic Indigenous Land-Based Practices for Social Mork: Cultivating Practice3SWRK 4274 Wholistic Indigenous Land-Based Practices for Social and Environmental Justice3SWRK 4276 Community Building: Social Work Research Methodologies and Practices3SWRK 4285 Social Work Practice with Mandated/Justice-Involved Populations3SWRK 4284 Disability and Accessibility-Rights, Policies, and Communities3SWRK 4284 Disability and Accessibility-Rights, Policies, and Communities Focusing on Treaties 5 and 103SWRK 4295 Diversity in Aging: Theory and Practice3SWRK 4296 Diversity in Aging: Theory and Practice3SWRK 4286 Nino Shkaabis with First Nations Metis Inuit Children Youth and Families3SWRK 4296 Diversity in Aging: Theory and P			
SWRK 4252 Violence in Families: Direct Practice Interventions in Primary Helping Systems     3       SWRK 4254 Substance Use, Mental Health, and Social Work     3       SWRK 4256 Trauma-Focused Social Work Practice: Legacies, Development, Post-Traumatic Growth     3       SWRK 4258 Loss, Grief. Bereavement and Social Work     3       SWRK 4264 Critical and Emergent Practice of Child Welfare     3       SWRK 4266 Introduction to Social Work Practice with Groups     3       SWRK 4268 Creativity and Arts-Based Methods for Social Work     3       SWRK 4274 Whollstic Indigenous Land-Based Practices for Social and Environmental Justice     3       SWRK 4278 Building Knowledge in Social Work Research Methodologies and Practices     3       SWRK 4280 Social Work Practice with Mandated/Justice-Involved Populations     3       SWRK 4280 More Shability- Rights, Policies, and Communities     3       SWRK 4280 Mino Shkaabis with First Nations Metis Inuit Children Youth and Families     3       SWRK 4280 Inner City Social Work Practice     3       SWRK 4290 Inner City Social Work Practice of Policy Development     3       SWRK 4290 Inner City Social Work Practice     3       SWRK 4291 International Social Work Practice			
SWRK 4254 Substance Use, Mental Health, and Social Work       3         SWRK 4256 Trauma-Focused Social Work Practice: Legacies, Development, Post-Traumatic Growth       3         SWRK 4258 Loss, Grief. Bereavement and Social Work       3         SWRK 4258 Loss, Grief. Bereavement and Social Work       3         SWRK 4258 Lomelessness and the Housing Continuum: Ethics of Caring, and Community Development       3         SWRK 4266 Introduction to Social Work Practice with Groups       3         SWRK 4268 Creativity and Arts-Based Methods for Social Work       3         SWRK 4272 Mindfulness and Contemporary Contemplative Practices in Social Work: Cultivating Practice       3         SWRK 4276 Community Building: Social Work Skills for Outreach, Networking and Connecting       3         SWRK 4278 Building Knowledge in Social Work: Research Methodologies and Practices       3         SWRK 4280 Social Work Practice with Mandated/Justice-Involved Populations       3         SWRK 4280 Mino Shkaabis with First Nations Metis Inuit Children Youth and Families       3         SWRK 4280 Inno Sinkaabis with First Nations Metis Inuit Children Youth and Families       3         SWRK 4290 Inner City Social Work ractice       3         SWRK 4294 International Social Work and Global Migration       3         SWRK 4294 International Social Work and Global Migration       3         SWRK 4296 Diversity in Aging: Theory and Practice       3 <td></td> <td></td>			
SWRK 4256 Trauma-Focused Social Work Practice: Legacies, Development, Post-Traumatic Growth     3       SWRK 4258 Loss, Grief. Bereavement and Social Work     3       SWRK 4262 Homelessness and the Housing Continuum: Ethics of Caring, and Community Development     3       SWRK 4264 Critical and Emergent Practice of Child Welfare     3       SWRK 4266 Creativity and Arts-Based Methods for Social Work     3       SWRK 4267 Wholistic Indigenous Land-Based Practices for Social Work: Cultivating Practice     3       SWRK 4274 Wholistic Indigenous Land-Based Practices for Social and Environmental Justice     3       SWRK 4278 Building Knowledge in Social Work: Research Methodologies and Practices     3       SWRK 4278 Building Knowledge in Social Work: Research Methodologies and Practices     3       SWRK 4284 Disability and Accessibility-Rights, Policies, and Communities     3       SWRK 4284 Disability and Accessibility-Rights, Policies, and Communities     3       SWRK 4286 Mino Shkaabis with First Nations Metis Inuit Children Youth and Families     3       SWRK 4280 Mino PinatisiWin in Northern Rural and Isolated Communities Focusing on Treaties 5 and 10     3       SWRK 4292 Violence in Families: The Practice of Policy Development     3       SWRK 4292 Nolence in Families: The Practice of Policy Development     3       SWRK 4292 Nolence in Families: The Practice of Policy Development     3       SWRK 4292 Nolence in Families: The Practice of Policy Development     3       SWRK 4			
SWRK 4258 Loss, Grief. Bereavement and Social Work     3       SWRK 4262 Homelessness and the Housing Continuum: Ethics of Caring, and Community Development     3       SWRK 4264 Critical and Emergent Practice of Child Welfare     3       SWRK 4266 Introduction to Social Work Practice with Groups     3       SWRK 4268 Creativity and Arts-Based Methods for Social Work     3       SWRK 4274 Wholistic Indigenous Land-Based Practices for Social Mork     3       SWRK 4274 Wholistic Indigenous Land-Based Practices for Social and Environmental Justice     3       SWRK 4278 Building Knowledge in Social Work Skills for Outreach, Networking and Connecting     3       SWRK 4288 Loss, Grief Law, Environmental Justice     3       SWRK 4280 Social Work Practice with Mandated/Justice-Involved Populations     3       SWRK 4280 Social Work Practice with Mandated/Justice-Involved Populations     3       SWRK 4284 Disability and Accessibility-Rights, Policies, and Communities     3       SWRK 4280 Inone Pinatiswin in Northern Rural and Isolated Communities     3       SWRK 4290 Inner City Social Work Practice     3       SWRK 4298 Inversity in Aging: Theory and Practice     3       SWRK 4298 Poverty and Ineguality: Policy and Social Work Practice     3       SWRK 4298 Poverty and Ineguality: Policy and Social Work Practice     3       SWRK 4280 Nore Instity: Policy and Social Work Practice     3       SWRK 4298 Poverty and Ineguality: Policy and Social Work Practice			
SWRK 4262 Homelessness and the Housing Continuum: Ethics of Caring, and Community Development       3         SWRK 4264 Critical and Emergent Practice of Child Welfare       3         SWRK 4266 Introduction to Social Work Practice with Groups       3         SWRK 4266 Creativity and Arts-Based Methods for Social Work       3         SWRK 4272 Mindfulness and Contemporary Contemplative Practices in Social Work: Cultivating Practice       3         SWRK 4276 Community Building: Social Work Skills for Outreach, Networking and Connecting       3         SWRK 4276 Community Building: Social Work: Research Methodologies and Practices       3         SWRK 4280 Social Work Practice with Mandated/Justice-Involved Populations       3         SWRK 4280 Social Work Practice with Mandated/Justice-Involved Populations       3         SWRK 4280 Ino Pinatisiwin in Northern Rural and Isolated Communities       3         SWRK 4280 Inner City Social Work Practice       3         SWRK 4290 Inner City Social Work Practice       3         SWRK 4290 Inner City Social Work and Global Migration       3         SWRK 4290 Intercity Social Work and Global Migration       3         SWRK 4296 Diversity in Aging: Theory and Practice       3         SWRK 4296 Diversity in Aging: Theory and Social Work Practice       3         SWRK 4280 None infamilies: The Practice of Policy Development       3         SWRK 4296 Diversity in Agi			
SWRK 4264 Critical and Emergent Practice of Child Welfare       3         SWRK 4266 Introduction to Social Work Practice with Groups       3         SWRK 4268 Creativity and Arts-Based Methods for Social Work       3         SWRK 4272 Mindfulness and Contemporary Contemplative Practices in Social Work: Cultivating Practice       3         SWRK 4274 Wholistic Indigenous Land-Based Practices for Social and Environmental Justice       3         SWRK 4276 Community Building: Social Work Skills for Outreach, Networking and Connecting       3         SWRK 4276 Social Work Practice with Mandated/Justice-Involved Populations       3         SWRK 4280 Social Work Practice with Mandated/Justice-Involved Populations       3         SWRK 4280 Social Work Practice With Older Adults       3         SWRK 4280 Ino Shkaabis with First Nations Metis Inuit Children Youth and Families       3         SWRK 4280 Inno Shkaabis with First Nations Metis Inuit Children Youth and Families       3         SWRK 4290 Inner City Social Work Practice       3         SWRK 4290 Inner City Social Work and Global Migration       3         SWRK 4296 Diversity in Aging: Theory and Practice       3         SWRK 4296 Diversity in Aging: Theory and Practice       3         SWRK 4296 Diversity in Aging: Theory and Practice       3         SWRK 4296 Diversity in Aging: Theory and Practice       3         SWRK 4296 Diversity in Aging: Theor			
SWRK 4266 Introduction to Social Work Practice with Groups     3       SWRK 4268 Creativity and Arts-Based Methods for Social Work     3       SWRK 4277 Mindfulness and Contemporary Contemplative Practices in Social Work: Cultivating Practice     3       SWRK 4276 Community Building: Social Work Skills for Outreach, Networking and Connecting     3       SWRK 4276 Community Building: Social Work: Research Methodologies and Practices     3       SWRK 4276 Community Building: Social Work: Research Methodologies and Practices     3       SWRK 4280 Social Work Practice with Mandated/Justice-Involved Populations     3       SWRK 4282 Disability and Accessibility-Rights, Policies, and Communities     3       SWRK 4286 Mino Shkaabis with First Nations Metis Inuit Children Youth and Families     3       SWRK 4296 Diner City Social Work Practice     3       SWRK 4296 Diner City Social Work and Global Migration     3       SWRK 4296 Diversity in Aging: Theory and Practice     3       SWRK 4296 Diversity in Aging: Theory and Practice     3       SWRK 4296 Diversity in Aging: Theory and Practice     3       SWRK 4296 Diversity in Aging: Theory and Resiliency: International Social Work Perspectives     3       SWRK 4296 Diversity in Aging: Theory and Resiliency: International Social Work Perspectives     3       SWRK 4296 Diversity in Aging: Theory and Practice     3       SWRK 4296 Diversity in Aging: Theory and Social Work Practice     3       SWRK 4296 Diver			
SWRK 4268 Creativity and Arts-Based Methods for Social Work       3         SWRK 4272 Mindfulness and Contemporary Contemplative Practices in Social Work: Cultivating Practice       3         SWRK 4274 Wholistic Indigenous Land-Based Practices for Social and Environmental Justice       3         SWRK 4276 Community Building: Social Work Skills for Outreach, Networking and Connecting       3         SWRK 4276 Community Building: Social Work Skills for Outreach, Networking and Connecting       3         SWRK 4280 Social Work Practice with Mandated/Justice-Involved Populations       3         SWRK 4280 Social Work Practice with Older Adults       3         SWRK 4286 Mino Shkaabis with First Nations Metis Inuit Children Youth and Families       3         SWRK 4280 Inner City Social Work Practice of Policy Development       3         SWRK 4292 Violence in Families: The Practice of Policy Development       3         SWRK 4292 Violence in Families: The Practice of Policy Development       3         SWRK 4298 Poverty and Inequality: Policy and Social Work Practice       3         SWRK 4298 Poverty and Inequality: Policy and Social Work Practice       3         SWRK 4208 Non Stater, Risk Reduction and Resiliency: International Social Work Prespectives       3         SWRK 4292 International Social Work Elective Courses (12-15 CH)*       3         WOMN 1600 Introduction to Women's and Gender Studies in the Social Sciences       3         IND			
SWRK 4272 Mindfulness and Contemporary Contemplative Practices in Social Work: Cultivating Practice3SWRK 4274 Wholistic Indigenous Land-Based Practices for Social and Environmental Justice3SWRK 4276 Community Building: Social Work Skills for Outreach, Networking and Connecting3SWRK 4278 Building Knowledge in Social Work: Research Methodologies and Practices3SWRK 4280 Social Work Practice with Mandated/Justice-Involved Populations3SWRK 4280 Social Work Practice With Older Adults3SWRK 4280 Mino Shkaabis with First Nations Metis Inuit Children Youth and Families3SWRK 4280 Inner City Social Work Practice3SWRK 4290 Inner City Social Work Practice of Policy Development3SWRK 4290 Inner City Social Work and Global Migration3SWRK 4298 Diversity in Aging: Theory and Practice3SWRK 4298 Poverty and Inequality: Policy and Social Work Practice3SWRK 4298 Nork Staft Residuction and Resiliency: International Social Work Perspectives3SWRK 4310 Disaster, Risk Reduction and Resiliency: International Social Work Perspectives3Non-Social Work Elective Courses (12-15 CH)*6WOMN 1600 Introduction to Women's and Gender Studies in the Social Sciences3INDG 1200 Indigenous Peoples in Canada; OR (INDG 1220 Indigenous Peoples in Canada; OR PSYC 1200 Introduction to Psychology6*Other Non-Social Work Elective Requirements (33-36 CH)*3 ORSociology (SOC), Political Studies (POLS), Economics (ECON), Labour Studies (LABR), or Global Political6			
SWRK 4274 Wholistic Indigenous Land-Based Practices for Social and Environmental Justice3SWRK 4276 Community Building: Social Work Skills for Outreach, Networking and Connecting3SWRK 4276 Building Knowledge in Social Work: Research Methodologies and Practices3SWRK 4280 Social Work Practice with Mandated/Justice-Involved Populations3SWRK 4280 Social Work Practice with Older Adults3SWRK 4284 Disability and Accessibility-Rights, Policies, and Communities3SWRK 4286 Mino Shkaabis with First Nations Metis Inuit Children Youth and Families3SWRK 4280 Inner City Social Work Practice3SWRK 4290 Inner City Social Work Practice of Policy Development3SWRK 4294 International Social Work and Global Migration3SWRK 4298 Poverty and Inequality: Policy and Social Work Practice3SWRK 4310 Disaster, Risk Reduction and Resiliency: International Social Work Perspectives3Non-Social Work Elective Courses (12-15 CH)*6WOMN 1600 Introduction to Women's and Gender Studies in the Social Sciences3INDE 1200 Indigenous Peoples in Canada; OR (INDG 1220 Indigenous Peoples in Canada; OR PSYC 1200 Introduction to Psychology6*Other Non-Social Work Elective Requirements (33-36 CH)*3 ORSyncial Vork Direction to Psychology6*			
SWRK 4276 Community Building: Social Work Skills for Outreach, Networking and Connecting3SWRK 4278 Building Knowledge in Social Work: Research Methodologies and Practices3SWRK 4280 Social Work Practice with Mandated/Justice-Involved Populations3SWRK 4282 Social Work Practice With Older Adults3SWRK 4284 Disability and Accessibility-Rights, Policies, and Communities3SWRK 4286 Mino Shkaabis with First Nations Metis Inuit Children Youth and Families3SWRK 4286 Mino Pimatisiwin in Northern Rural and Isolated Communities Focusing on Treaties 5 and 103SWRK 4290 Inner City Social Work Practice of Policy Development3SWRK 4294 International Social Work and Global Migration3SWRK 4296 Diversity in Aging: Theory and Practice3SWRK 4298 Poverty and Inequality: Policy and Social Work Practice3SWRK 4310 Disaster, Risk Reduction and Resiliency: International Social Work Perspectives3Non-Social Work Elective Courses (12-15 CH)*4WOMN 1600 Introduction to Women's and Gender Studies in the Social Sciences3INDG 1200 Indigenous Peoples in Canada; OR (INDG 1220 Indigenous Peoples in Canada; OR PSYC 1200 Introduction to Psychology6*Other Non-Social Work Elective Requirements (33-36 CH)*3Social 200 (SOC), Political Studies (POLS), Economics (ECON), Labour Studies (LABR), or Global Political6			
SWRK 4278 Building Knowledge in Social Work: Research Methodologies and Practices3SWRK 4280 Social Work Practice with Mandated/Justice-Involved Populations3SWRK 4282 Social Work Practice With Older Adults3SWRK 4284 Disability and Accessibility-Rights, Policies, and Communities3SWRK 4286 Mino Shkaabis with First Nations Metis Inuit Children Youth and Families3SWRK 4286 Mino Pimatisiwin in Northern Rural and Isolated Communities Focusing on Treaties 5 and 103SWRK 4290 Inner City Social Work Practice3SWRK 4291 Violence in Families: The Practice of Policy Development3SWRK 4292 Violence in Families: The Practice of Policy Development3SWRK 4296 Diversity in Aging: Theory and Practice3SWRK 4298 Poverty and Inequality: Policy and Social Work Practice3SWRK 4310 Disaster, Risk Reduction and Resiliency: International Social Work Perspectives3Non-Social Work Elective Courses (12-15 CH)*4WOMN 1600 Introduction to Women's and Gender Studies in the Social Sciences3INDG 1200 Indigenous Peoples in Canada; OR (INDG 1220 Indigenous Peoples in Canada, Part 1, & INDG 1240 Indigenous Peoples in Canada, Part 2)(3 & 3)FMLY 1010 Human Development in the Family; OR* PSYC 1200 Introduction to Psychology3 OROther Non-Social Work Elective Requirements (33-36 CH)*6*Other Non-Social Work Elective Requirements (33-36 CH)*6*			
SWRK 4280 Social Work Practice with Mandated/Justice-Involved Populations3SWRK 4282 Social Work Practice With Older Adults3SWRK 4284 Disability and Accessibility-Rights, Policies, and Communities3SWRK 4286 Mino Shkaabis with First Nations Metis Inuit Children Youth and Families3SWRK 4286 Mino Pimatisiwin in Northern Rural and Isolated Communities Focusing on Treaties 5 and 103SWRK 4290 Inner City Social Work Practice3SWRK 4292 Violence in Families: The Practice of Policy Development3SWRK 4294 International Social Work and Global Migration3SWRK 4296 Diversity in Aging: Theory and Practice3SWRK 4296 Diversity in Aging: Theory and Practice3SWRK 4298 Poverty and Inequality: Policy and Social Work Practice3SWRK 4310 Disaster, Risk Reduction and Resiliency: International Social Work Perspectives3Non-Social Work Elective Courses (48 CH)4WOMN 1600 Introduction to Women's and Gender Studies in the Social Sciences3INDG 1200 Indigenous Peoples in Canada, Part 1, & INDG 1240 Indigenous Peoples in Canada, Part 2)(3 & 3)FMLY 1010 Human Development in the Family; OR*3 ORPSYC 1200 Introduction to Psychology6*Other Non-Social Work Elective Requirements (33-36 CH)*3 ORSociology (SOC), Political Studies (POLS), Economics (ECON), Labour Studies (LABR), or Global Political6			
SWRK 4282 Social Work Practice With Older Adults3SWRK 4284 Disability and Accessibility-Rights, Policies, and Communities3SWRK 4286 Mino Shkaabis with First Nations Metis Inuit Children Youth and Families3SWRK 4286 Mino Pimatisiwin in Northern Rural and Isolated Communities Focusing on Treaties 5 and 103SWRK 4290 Inner City Social Work Practice3SWRK 4292 Violence in Families: The Practice of Policy Development3SWRK 4294 International Social Work and Global Migration3SWRK 4296 Diversity in Aging: Theory and Practice3SWRK 4298 Poverty and Inequality: Policy and Social Work Practice3SWRK 4310 Disaster, Risk Reduction and Resiliency: International Social Work Perspectives3Non-Social Work Elective Courses (48 CH)3Required Non-Social Work Elective Courses (12-15 CH)*6WOMN 1600 Introduction to Women's and Gender Studies in the Social Sciences3INDG 1220 Indigenous Peoples in Canada; OR6 OR(INDG 1220 Indigenous Peoples in Canada; APAT 1, & INDG 1240 Indigenous Peoples in Canada, Part 2)(3 & 3)FMLY 1010 Human Development in the Family; OR*3 ORPSYC 1200 Introduction to Psychology6*Other Non-Social Work Elective Requirements (33-36 CH)*6Sociology (SOC), Political Studies (POLS), Economics (ECON), Labour Studies (LABR), or Global Political6			
SWRK 4284 Disability and Accessibility-Rights, Policies, and Communities3SWRK 4286 Mino Shkaabis with First Nations Metis Inuit Children Youth and Families3SWRK 4286 Mino Pimatisiwin in Northern Rural and Isolated Communities Focusing on Treaties 5 and 103SWRK 4290 Inner City Social Work Practice3SWRK 4292 Violence in Families: The Practice of Policy Development3SWRK 4294 International Social Work and Global Migration3SWRK 4296 Diversity in Aging: Theory and Practice3SWRK 4298 Poverty and Inequality: Policy and Social Work Practice3SWRK 4310 Disaster, Risk Reduction and Resiliency: International Social Work Perspectives3Non-Social Work Elective Courses (48 CH)3Required Non-Social Work Elective Courses (12-15 CH)*6 OR(INDG 1220 Indigenous Peoples in Canada; OR (INDG 1220 Indigenous Peoples in Canada; Part 1, & INDG 1240 Indigenous Peoples in Canada, Part 2)(3 & 3)FMLY 1010 Human Development in the Family; OR* PSYC 1200 Introduction to Psychology3 OR 6*Other Non-Social Work Elective Requirements (33-36 CH)*3 ORSociology (SOC), Political Studies (POLS), Economics (ECON), Labour Studies (LABR), or Global Political6			
SWRK 4286 Mino Shkaabis with First Nations Metis Inuit Children Youth and Families3SWRK 4288 Mino Pimatisiwin in Northern Rural and Isolated Communities Focusing on Treaties 5 and 103SWRK 4290 Inner City Social Work Practice3SWRK 4292 Violence in Families: The Practice of Policy Development3SWRK 4294 International Social Work and Global Migration3SWRK 4296 Diversity in Aging: Theory and Practice3SWRK 4298 Poverty and Inequality: Policy and Social Work Practice3SWRK 4310 Disaster, Risk Reduction and Resiliency: International Social Work Perspectives3Non-Social Work Elective Courses (48 CH)4Required Non-Social Work Elective Courses (12-15 CH)*6WOMN 1600 Introduction to Women's and Gender Studies in the Social Sciences3INDG 1200 Indigenous Peoples in Canada; OR6 OR(INDG 1220 Indigenous Peoples in Canada, Part 1, & INDG 1240 Indigenous Peoples in Canada, Part 2)(3 & 3)FMLY 1010 Human Development in the Family; OR*3 ORPSYC 1200 Introduction to Psychology6*Other Non-Social Work Elective Requirements (33-36 CH)*6Sociology (SOC), Political Studies (POLS), Economics (ECON), Labour Studies (LABR), or Global Political6			
SWRK 4288 Mino Pimatishi number neural and Isolated Communities Focusing on Treaties 5 and 103SWRK 4290 Inner City Social Work Practice3SWRK 4292 Violence in Families: The Practice of Policy Development3SWRK 4294 International Social Work and Global Migration3SWRK 4296 Diversity in Aging: Theory and Practice3SWRK 4298 Poverty and Inequality: Policy and Social Work Practice3SWRK 4298 Poverty and Inequality: Policy and Social Work Practice3SWRK 4310 Disaster, Risk Reduction and Resiliency: International Social Work Perspectives3Non-Social Work Elective Courses (12-15 CH)*9WOMN 1600 Introduction to Women's and Gender Studies in the Social Sciences3INDG 1200 Indigenous Peoples in Canada; OR (INDG 1220 Indigenous Peoples in Canada, Part 1, & INDG 1240 Indigenous Peoples in Canada, Part 2)(3 & 3)FMLY 1010 Human Development in the Family; OR* PSYC 1200 Introduction to Psychology3 ORPSYC 1200 Introduction to Psychology6*Other Non-Social Work Elective Requirements (33-36 CH)*5Sociology (SOC), Political Studies (POLS), Economics (ECON), Labour Studies (LABR), or Global Political6			
SWRK 4290 Inner City Social Work Practice3SWRK 4292 Violence in Families: The Practice of Policy Development3SWRK 4294 International Social Work and Global Migration3SWRK 4296 Diversity in Aging: Theory and Practice3SWRK 4298 Poverty and Inequality: Policy and Social Work Practice3SWRK 4298 Poverty and Inequality: Policy and Social Work Practice3SWRK 4310 Disaster, Risk Reduction and Resiliency: International Social Work Perspectives3Non-Social Work Elective Courses (48 CH)3Required Non-Social Work Elective Courses (12-15 CH)*6WOMN 1600 Introduction to Women's and Gender Studies in the Social Sciences3INDG 1200 Indigenous Peoples in Canada; OR (INDG 1220 Indigenous Peoples in Canada, Part 1, & INDG 1240 Indigenous Peoples in Canada, Part 2)(3 & 3)FMLY 1010 Human Development in the Family; OR* PSYC 1200 Introduction to Psychology3 OR 6*Other Non-Social Work Elective Requirements (33-36 CH)*5Sociology (SOC), Political Studies (POLS), Economics (ECON), Labour Studies (LABR), or Global Political6		<u> </u>	
SWRK 4292 Violence in Families: The Practice of Policy Development3SWRK 4294 International Social Work and Global Migration3SWRK 4296 Diversity in Aging: Theory and Practice3SWRK 4298 Poverty and Inequality: Policy and Social Work Practice3SWRK 4298 Poverty and Inequality: Policy and Social Work Practice3SWRK 4310 Disaster, Risk Reduction and Resiliency: International Social Work Perspectives3Non-Social Work Elective Courses (48 CH)3Required Non-Social Work Elective Courses (12-15 CH)*4WOMN 1600 Introduction to Women's and Gender Studies in the Social Sciences3INDG 1200 Indigenous Peoples in Canada; OR (INDG 1220 Indigenous Peoples in Canada, Part 1, & INDG 1240 Indigenous Peoples in Canada, Part 2)(3 & 3)FMLY 1010 Human Development in the Family; OR* PSYC 1200 Introduction to Psychology3 OROther Non-Social Work Elective Requirements (33-36 CH)*6Sociology (SOC), Political Studies (POLS), Economics (ECON), Labour Studies (LABR), or Global Political6			
SWRK 4294 International Social Work and Global Migration3SWRK 4296 Diversity in Aging: Theory and Practice3SWRK 4298 Poverty and Inequality: Policy and Social Work Practice3SWRK 4310 Disaster, Risk Reduction and Resiliency: International Social Work Perspectives3Non-Social Work Elective Courses (48 CH)3Required Non-Social Work Elective Courses (12-15 CH)*0WOMN 1600 Introduction to Women's and Gender Studies in the Social Sciences3INDG 1200 Indigenous Peoples in Canada; OR6 OR(INDG 1220 Indigenous Peoples in Canada, Part 1, & INDG 1240 Indigenous Peoples in Canada, Part 2)(3 & 3)FMLY 1010 Human Development in the Family; OR*3 ORPSYC 1200 Introduction to Psychology6*Other Non-Social Work Elective Requirements (33-36 CH)*5			
SWRK 4296 Diversity in Aging: Theory and Practice3SWRK 4298 Poverty and Inequality: Policy and Social Work Practice3SWRK 4310 Disaster, Risk Reduction and Resiliency: International Social Work Perspectives3Non-Social Work Elective Courses (48 CH)3Required Non-Social Work Elective Courses (12-15 CH)*5WOMN 1600 Introduction to Women's and Gender Studies in the Social Sciences3INDG 1200 Indigenous Peoples in Canada; OR6 OR(INDG 1220 Indigenous Peoples in Canada, Part 1, & INDG 1240 Indigenous Peoples in Canada, Part 2)(3 & 3)FMLY 1010 Human Development in the Family; OR*3 ORPSYC 1200 Introduction to Psychology6*Other Non-Social Work Elective Requirements (33-36 CH)*5Sociology (SOC), Political Studies (POLS), Economics (ECON), Labour Studies (LABR), or Global Political6			
SWRK 4298 Poverty and Inequality: Policy and Social Work Practice       3         SWRK 4310 Disaster, Risk Reduction and Resiliency: International Social Work Perspectives       3         Non-Social Work Elective Courses (48 CH)       3         Required Non-Social Work Elective Courses (12-15 CH)*       0         WOMN 1600 Introduction to Women's and Gender Studies in the Social Sciences       3         INDG 1200 Indigenous Peoples in Canada; OR       6 OR         (INDG 1220 Indigenous Peoples in Canada, Part 1, & INDG 1240 Indigenous Peoples in Canada, Part 2)       (3 & 3)         FMLY 1010 Human Development in the Family; OR*       3 OR         PSYC 1200 Introduction to Psychology       6*         Other Non-Social Work Elective Requirements (33-36 CH)*       5         Sociology (SOC), Political Studies (POLS), Economics (ECON), Labour Studies (LABR), or Global Political       6			
SWRK 4310 Disaster, Risk Reduction and Resiliency: International Social Work Perspectives3Non-Social Work Elective Courses (48 CH)Required Non-Social Work Elective Courses (12-15 CH)*WOMN 1600 Introduction to Women's and Gender Studies in the Social Sciences3INDG 1200 Indigenous Peoples in Canada; OR6 OR(INDG 1220 Indigenous Peoples in Canada, Part 1, & INDG 1240 Indigenous Peoples in Canada, Part 2)(3 & 3)FMLY 1010 Human Development in the Family; OR*3 ORPSYC 1200 Introduction to Psychology6*Other Non-Social Work Elective Requirements (33-36 CH)*6			
Non-Social Work Elective Courses (48 CH)Required Non-Social Work Elective Courses (12-15 CH)*WOMN 1600 Introduction to Women's and Gender Studies in the Social Sciences3INDG 1200 Indigenous Peoples in Canada; OR6 OR(INDG 1220 Indigenous Peoples in Canada, Part 1, & INDG 1240 Indigenous Peoples in Canada, Part 2)(3 & 3)FMLY 1010 Human Development in the Family; OR*3 ORPSYC 1200 Introduction to Psychology6*Other Non-Social Work Elective Requirements (33-36 CH)*5Sociology (SOC), Political Studies (POLS), Economics (ECON), Labour Studies (LABR), or Global Political6			
Required Non-Social Work Elective Courses (12-15 CH)*WOMN 1600 Introduction to Women's and Gender Studies in the Social Sciences3INDG 1200 Indigenous Peoples in Canada; OR6 OR(INDG 1220 Indigenous Peoples in Canada, Part 1, & INDG 1240 Indigenous Peoples in Canada, Part 2)(3 & 3)FMLY 1010 Human Development in the Family; OR*3 ORPSYC 1200 Introduction to Psychology6*Other Non-Social Work Elective Requirements (33-36 CH)*5Sociology (SOC), Political Studies (POLS), Economics (ECON), Labour Studies (LABR), or Global Political6			
WOMN 1600 Introduction to Women's and Gender Studies in the Social Sciences       3         INDG 1200 Indigenous Peoples in Canada; OR       6 OR         (INDG 1220 Indigenous Peoples in Canada, Part 1, & INDG 1240 Indigenous Peoples in Canada, Part 2)       (3 & 3)         FMLY 1010 Human Development in the Family; OR*       3 OR         PSYC 1200 Introduction to Psychology       6*         Other Non-Social Work Elective Requirements (33-36 CH)*       5         Sociology (SOC), Political Studies (POLS), Economics (ECON), Labour Studies (LABR), or Global Political       6			
(INDG 1220 Indigenous Peoples in Canada, Part 1, & INDG 1240 Indigenous Peoples in Canada, Part 2)       (3 & 3)         FMLY 1010 Human Development in the Family; OR*       3 OR         PSYC 1200 Introduction to Psychology       6*         Other Non-Social Work Elective Requirements (33-36 CH)*       5         Sociology (SOC), Political Studies (POLS), Economics (ECON), Labour Studies (LABR), or Global Political       6		3	
FMLY 1010 Human Development in the Family; OR*       3 OR         PSYC 1200 Introduction to Psychology       6*         Other Non-Social Work Elective Requirements (33-36 CH)*       5         Sociology (SOC), Political Studies (POLS), Economics (ECON), Labour Studies (LABR), or Global Political       6	INDG 1200 Indigenous Peoples in Canada; OR	6 OR	
PSYC 1200 Introduction to Psychology       6*         Other Non-Social Work Elective Requirements (33-36 CH)*       5         Sociology (SOC), Political Studies (POLS), Economics (ECON), Labour Studies (LABR), or Global Political       6	(INDG 1220 Indigenous Peoples in Canada, Part 1, & INDG 1240 Indigenous Peoples in Canada, Part 2)	(3 & 3)	
Other Non-Social Work Elective Requirements (33-36 CH)*           Sociology (SOC), Political Studies (POLS), Economics (ECON), Labour Studies (LABR), or Global Political		3 OR	
Sociology (SOC), Political Studies (POLS), Economics (ECON), Labour Studies (LABR), or Global Political		6*	
Economy (GPE) subject courses		6	
	Economy (GPE) subject courses		

Social Science, Humanities and Indigenous attribute courses**	12
Mathematics Requirement course	3
Written English Requirement course	3
Any other non-Social Work elective	9 OR 12*

\*Students who have completed PSYC 1200 will only require 9 credit hours of any non-social work elective courses.

\*\*Students who have completed Social Science, Humanities or Indigenous courses as a part of the required courses (ie. WOMN 1600, INDG 1200, INDG 1220, INDG 1240, PSYC 1200, or FMLY 1010) can take any other non-Social Work elective course to complete the non-Social Work elective requirements for the BSW degree.

## APPENDIX J

### LEGACY COURSE EQUIVALENCY TABLES

Legacy Course (CH)	Contemporary Equivalent (CH)
SWRK 1310 Introduction to Social Welfare Policy Analysis (3)	SWRK 2040 Social Welfare Policy Analysis and Advocacy (3)
SWRK 2080 Interpersonal Communication Skills (3)	SWRK 2030 Communication and Relational Skills in Social Work (3)
SWRK 2090 Human Behaviour and Social Work Practice (6)	SWRK 1250 Human Behaviour, Family and Community Well-Being: Theory and Practice (3)
	(FMLY 1010 Human Development in the Family OR PSYC 1200 Introduction to Psychology)
SWRK 2110 Emergence of the Canadian Social Welfare State (3)	No Equivalence
SWRK 3100 Systematic Inquiry in Social Work (3)	SWRK 3170 Discovering Social Work Research: How Knowledge is Framed and Foraging a Review (3)
SWRK 3130 Contemporary Canadian Social Welfare (3)	SWRK 1200 Introduction to Canadian Social Welfare (3)
SWRK 3140 Introduction to Social Work Practice (3)	SWRK 1240 Social Work and Professional Identity (3)
SWRK 3150 Field Instruction 1 (12) SWRK 3152 Prior Learning Assessment and Recognition of Field Practice (12)	No Equivalence
SWRK 4120 Field Instruction 2 (12)	No Equivalence
SWRK 4200 Field Focus of Social Work Practice 1 (6)	Two (2) 4000 level Social Work Elective Courses <sup>1</sup>
SWRK 4210 Feminist Perspectives on Social Work Practice and Social Welfare Policy (6)	SWRK 2000 Anti-Racist Social Work Practice (3) & SWRK 3160 Feminist Perspectives in Social Work Practice and Social Welfare (3)
SWRK 4220 Aboriginal People and Social Work Practice (6)	SWRK 1210 Mitakuye Oyasin We are All Related (3) & SWRK 2010 Indigenization and Decolonization in Social Work (3) OR SWRK 3190 Social Work Practice with Indigenous Peoples: Towards Reconciliation (3)
SWRK 4300 Field Focus of Social Work Practice 2 (6)	Two (2) 4000 level Social Work Elective Courses <sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup> Legacy students can choose from courses that are offered from the list below to satisfy the Field Focus requirements: SWRK 4252 Violence in Families: Direct Practice Interventions in Primary Helping System (3)

SWRK 4254 Substance Use, Mental Health, and Social Work (3)

SWRK 4256 Trauma-Focused Social Work Practice: Legacies, Development, Post-Traumatic Growth (3)

SWRK 4258 Loss, Grief, Bereavement and Social Work (3)

SWRK 4262 Homelessness and the Housing Continuum: Ethics of Caring and Community Development (3)

- SWRK 4264 Critical and Emergent Practices of Child Welfare (3)
- SWRK 4266 Introduction to Social Work Practice with Groups (3)

SWRK 4268 Creativity and Arts-Based Methods for Social Work Practice (3)

SWRK 4272 Mindfulness and Contemporary Contemplative Practices in Social Work: Cultivating Practice Integrity (3)

SWRK 4274 Wholistic Indigenous Land-Based Practices for Social and Environmental Justice (3)

SWRK 4276 Community Building: Social Work Skills for Outreach, Networking and Connecting (3)

SWRK 4278 Building knowledge in social work: Research Methodologies and Practices (3)

SWRK 4280 Social Work Practice with Mandated/Justice-Involved Populations (3)

SWRK 4282 Social Work Practice with Older Adults (3)

SWRK 4284 Disability and Accessibility- Rights, Policies, and Communities (3)

SWRK 4286 Mino Shkaabis with First Nations, Metis, Inuit Children, Youth and Families (3) SWRK 4288 Mino Pimatisiwin in Northern Rural and Isolated Communities Focusing on Treaties 5 and 10 (3) SWRK 4290 Inner City Social Work Practice (3) SWRK 4292 Violence in Families: The Practice of Policy Development (3) SWRK 4294 International Social Work and Global Migration (3) SWRK 4296 Diversity in Aging: Theory and Policy (3) SWRK 4298 Poverty and Inequality: Policy and Social Work Practice (3) SWRK 4310 Disaster, Risk Reduction and Resiliency: International Social Work Perspectives (3)

Note: Legacy students are only required to complete the prerequisites of the legacy course to take it's equivalent in the contemporary curriculum.

Example: A student needs to complete SWRK 4220 Aboriginal People and Social Work Practice. They have completed all the prerequisites to take SWRK 4220 (ie. SWRK 1310, SWRK 2080, SWRK 2090 & SWRK 3140) but SWRK 4220 is no longer being offered at their site. The legacy student would be fine to register for SWRK 1210 Mitakuye Oyasin We are All Related even if they have not completed the prerequisites specified for the contemporary course (ie. INDG 1200 or [INDG 1220 & INDG 1240]).

If you have questions about equivalency and which courses you need to take to complete your BSW degree, please contact your academic advisor to be sure you're on the right path.